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I. Summary of United Nations General

Votes and Resolution Passed.

China
ASSEMBLY DECIDES TO RESTORE

ITS RIGHTS TO PEOPLE'S REPUBLIc
OF CHINA

The General Assembly, on 25 October,
decided to restore all its rights to the
People's Republic of China and to recog-
nize the representatives of its Govern-
ment as the only legitimate representa-
tives of China to the United Nations, and
to expel forthwith the representatives of
Chiang Kai-shek from the place which
they unlawfully occupied at the United
Nations and in all the organizations re-
lated to it. The Assembly acted by adopt-
ing a 23-Power draft resolution by a vote
of 76 in favour to 35 against, with 17
abstentions, which was sponsored by
Albania, Algeria, Burma, Ceylon, Cuba,
Equatorial Guinea, Guinea, Iraq, Mali,
Mauritania, Nepal, Pakistan, the Peo-
pie's Democratic Republic of Yemen,
the People's Republic of the Congo,
Romania, Sierra Leone, Somalia, Syria,
Sudan, the United Republic of Tanzania,
Yemen, Yugoslavia and Zambia. (For
text of resolution, see page 61.)

Before adopting the draft resolution,
the Assembly rejected, by a vote of 51 in
favour to 61 against, with 16 abstentions,
a United States motion for a separate
vote on the clause calling for the expul-
sion of the representatives of Chiang Kai-
shek. After that vote, the representative
of the Republic of China said, on a
point of order, that the 23-Power draft
resolution was a flagrant violation of the
Charter, which governed the expulsion
of Member States. His delegation had
now decided not to take part in any
further proceedings of the General As-
sembly. His Government would continue
to struggle for the realization of the ideals

Assembly Debate, including the

on which the United Nations was

founded and which the General Asscm-

bly had now betrayed. "We are confi-
dent that the cause for which we have
been fighting for more than a quarter of
a century will in the end prevail."

The Assembly rejected, by a roll-call
vote of 55 in favour to 59 against, with
15 abstentions, a 22-Power draft reso-
lution asking the Assembly to decide
that any proposal which would result in
depriving the Republic of China of repre-
sentation in the United Nations was an
important question under Article 18 of
the Charter requiring a two-thirds ma-
jority vote. The resolution was sponsored
by Australia, Bolivia, Colombia, Costa
Rica, the Dominican Republic, El Salva-
dor, Fiji, Gambia, Guatemala, Haiti,
Honduras, Japan, Lesotho, Liberia, Mau-
ritius, New Zealand, Nicaragua, the
Philippines, Swaziland, Thailand, the
United States and Uruguay. A United
States motion to give priority in the
voting to the 22-Power draft resolution
had been adopted by a roll-call vote of
61 in favour to 53 against, with 15 ab-
stentions. 0

Two amendments by Saudi Arabia to
the 23-Power draft resolution were re-
jected in separate roll-call votes. The first
amendment, relating to the second pre-

ambular paragraph of that resolution,
would have had it read: "Considering
that the restoration of the lawful rights
of the People's Republic of China is
essential for the observance of the pur-
poses and principles of the Charter of
the United Nations and for the role that
the Charter should play in harmonizing
international policies of Member States."
The vote on that amendment was 2 in
favour to 60 against, with 66 abstentions.
The second amendment, relating to the
third preambular paragraph of the 23-
Power draft resolution would have had
the paragraph read: "Recognizing that
the representatives of the Government of
the People's Republic of China are the
only lawful representatives of China to
the United Nations and that the People's
Republic of China should assume its seat
as one of the five permanent members of
the Security Council." The vote on the
second amendment was 21 in favour,

Source: United Nations Chronicle, November 1971: 34-61.
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62 against, with 64 abstentions. Saudi
Arabian amendments calling for revision
of the operative paragraph were not
pressed to a vote.

A number of other draft resolutions
had been submitted to the Assembly un-
der the item entitled, "Restoration of the
lawful rights of the People's Republic of
China in the United Nations", but they
were not pressed to a vote.

One was a 19-Power proposal, which
would have had the Assembly "affirm the
right of representation of. the People's
Republic of China and recommend that
it be seated as one of the five permanent
members of the Security Council; affirm
the continued right of representation of
the Republic of China; and recommend
that all United Nations bodies and the
specialized agencies take into account the
provisions of this resolution in deciding
the question of Chinese representation".
That draft resolution. was sponsored by
Australia, Bolivia, Chad, Costa Rica, the
Dominican Republic, Fiji, Gambia, Haiti,
Honduras, Japan, Lesotho, Liberia, Mau-
ritius, New Zealand, the Philippines,
Swaziland, Thailand, the United States
and Uruguay.

A draft resolution submitted by Saudi
Arabia would have had the Assembly de-
cide that the People's Republic of China
should assume its rightful place in the
United Nations. At the same time, the
Republic of China, "i.e. the people of
the Island of Taiwan", would retain its
scat, until its people were enabled by a
plebiscite or referendum under the aus-
pices of the United Nations to declare
themselves on three options. The options
were given as continued independence as
a sovereign State with a neutral status de-
fined by a treaty recorded by the United
Nations; confederation with the People's
Republic of China, the terms to be nego-
cited by the two parties concerned; or
federation with the People's Republic of
China, subject to protocols negotiated by
both parties.

Tunisia submitted three draft resolu-
tions. Under the first Tunisian proposal,
the Assembly would have invited the
People's Republic of China to arrange to
be represented in the General Assembly
and the other organs of the United Na.

tions, including the Security Council.
Under thc second, the Assembly would

have invited the delegation of the Rc-
public of China, subject to any resolu-
tion or to any international agreement
affecting the status quo of Formosa, to
continue to sit under the name of For-
mosa in the General Assembly and the
other organs of the United Nations, ex-

ccpt for the Security Council. Under the
third Tunisian proposal, which. would
have applied if no decision had been
adopted, the Assembly would have de-

cided to include the item in the provi-
sional agenda of its twenty-seventh ses-

sion. The Assembly would have also

requested the Secretary-General, in con-

sultation with the President of the Gen-

eral Assembly and the President'of the
Security Council, to make inquiries of
the parties concerned, either directly or
through an ad hoc mission, with a view
to seeking a solution to the representa-
tion of China in the United Nations, and
to submit a report on the subject to the

General Assembly next year.
A motion by Saudi Arabia for post-

ponement of the voting on the various
draft resolutions until the following day
was rejected by a recorded vote of 53 in
favour to 56 against, with 19 abstentions.

A total of 73 delegations took part in
the debate, which began on 18 October.
Two items relating to this question were
submitted for the General Assembly

.session.
On 15 July, Albania, Algeria, Cuba,

Guinea, Iraq, Mali, Mauritania, the
People's Democratic Republic of Yemen,
the People's Republic of the Congo, Ro-
mania, Somalia, Sudan, Syria, Tanzania,
Yemen, Yugoslavia and Zambia sub-
mitted an item, "Restoration . of the
lawful rights of the People's Re-
public of China in the United Nations.

In an explanatory memorandum, the

sponsoring Governments stated that the
restoration of. the lawful rights of the
People's Republic of China in the United
Nations was more vital than ever. They
remained firmly convinced of the justice
of the position which they had defended
and which had been proved once again by
the support which the majority of Mem-
ber States had given to the restoration

VPT , 7"M lop"
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of the lawful rights of the People's Re-
public of China at the twenty-fifth session
of the General Assembly. For years,
those Governments had unceasingly de-
cried and protested against the hostile
and discriminatory policy followed by
several Governments with regard to the
lawful Government of China, "the sole
genuine representative of the remarkable
Chinese people, which is heir to an an-
cient civilization and has irresistibly em-
barked on the path of progress". The
persistent refusal to restore to the Peo-,
ple's Republic of China the seat in the
United Nations which belonged to it by
right was obviously not only an ex-
tremely grave denial of justice but was,
above all, inconsistent with one of the
essential principles of the Organization,
that of universality. That refusal, based
on entirely political considerations, was
contrary to the spirit which guided the
creation of the Organization.

That great country, the most densely
populated on earth, with more than 700
million inhabitants, or one quarter of all
mankind, a founding Member of the
United Nations and a permanent member
of the Security Council, had since 1949
been refused by systematic manoeuvres
the right to occupy the seat to which it
was entitled ipso jure. Entrusting the
representation of China to the Chiang
Kai-shek clique was nothing more than
an obstinate, deliberate, absurd and
dangerous refusal to recognize realities.
The Government of the People's Repub
lic of China had always followed a policy
aimed at settling by peaceful means all
disputes which might exist or arise be-
tween independent States. The best pos-
sible example of that policy was its
scrupulous observance of the Geneva
Agreements of 1954 on Indo-China and
those of 1962 on Laos, to which it was a
signatory. The facts had amply demon-
strated and continued to demonstrate that
China sincerely desired peace and peace-
ful coexistence with all countries on' the
basis of the principles of 'respect for
independence and. territorial integrity,
non-interference in domestic affairs,
equality, mutual respect and 'the right of
each people to decide its destiny. The'
internatio zal relations of the People's

Republic of China were steadily devel-
oping and an ever-growing number of
couitrics were one by one establishing
diplomatic and other relations with it.
China had always expressed support for
the peoples struggling against colonialism
in all its forms so that they might exer-
cisc their right to self-determination and
independence, in conformity with the
United Nations Charter.

By opposing the restoration to the
People's Republic of China of its lawful
rights in the United Nations based on
fallacious pretexts and accusations con-
cerning the international conduct of that

country, the United States was ipso facto
violating the principles and purposes of
the Charter. The sponsoring Govern-
ments were in a position to contradict
such assertions. By maintaining friendly
relations with China, like most States of
the international community, and by do-
ing so despite the differences in their
political, economic and social systems,
they proved daily the baselessness of such
accusations. In that connexion, it should

be noted that the People's Republic of

China had always displayed full respect
for the independence and dignity of other
countries. The "quarantine" policy which
certain Powers had pursued for many
years with regard to the People's Repub-
lic of China was unrealistic and danger-
ous, because no important international
problem could be solved without the
participation of that country. It had been
amply demonstrated that it was impos-
sible to exclude China, a great nuclear
and space Power, from major decisions
while requiring it to' subscribe to the ob-
ligations imposed by agreements which
it had no part in concluding. It was im-
possible simultaneously to recognize, on
the one hand, the international role of
the People's Republic of China and to
dispute, on the other hand, its lawful
place in the United Nations, which had
the main purpose of a common search for
solutions to world problems. Such a posi-
tion was logically and practically unten-
able. The reality of the existence of the
People's Republic of China could not be
changed to suit the myth of a so-called
"Republic of China", fabricated out of a
portion of Chinese territory. It was well

-Tyr-
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known Ithat the unlawful authorities in-
stalled on Taiwan, who claimed to repre-
sent China, remained there only because
of the permanent presence of the armed
forces of the United States.

It was in the fundamental interest of
the United Nations promptly to end that'
unacceptable and dangerous situation
which some continued to seek to impose
on the international community, in defi-
ance of all principles, in. order to fulfil
and implement a policy which was in-
creasingly repudiated. That attitude,
through the unhappy precedent which it
created, could not but give rise to un-
certainty regarding the future of the
national and territorial unity of many
Member States. Consequently, the spon-
soring Governments were convinced that
the restoration to the People's Republic
of China of its lawful rights in the United

Nations and in all its subsidiary and
related bodies, and the recognition of
the representatives of the Government of
the People's Republic, of China as the
sole legitimate representatives of China
in the United Nations was absolutely and
urgently necessary to strengthen the au-
thority and prestige of the Organization.
To delay that inevitable move would
only weaken further the authority of the
United Nations in the eyes of the inter-
national community at a time in its his-
tory when it was in such need of that
authority to achieve its principal objec-
tives.

Attached to the explanatory memo-
randum was a draft resolution which'
would ha* the Assembly restore all its
rights to the People's Republic of China
and recognize the representatives of its
Government as the only legitimate repre-
sentatives of China to the United Na-
tions, and expel forthwith the representa-
tives of Chiang Kai-shek from the place
which they unlawfully occupied at the

United Nations and in all the organiza-
tions related to it.

Also before the Assembly was a letter,
dated 15 October, from the representa-

tives of Albania, Algeria, Burma, Ceylon,
Cuba, Equatorial Guinea, Guinea, Iraq,
Mali, Mauritania, Nepal, Pakistan, the
People's Democrptic Republic of Yemen,,
the People's Repibic of the Congo, Ro-

mania, Somalia, Sudan, Syria, the United
Republic of Tanzania, Yemen, Yugosla-
via and Zambia, transmitting a statement

dated 20 August by the Ministry of For-
cign Affairs of the People's Republic of
China. In that statement, the People's
Republic of China stated: "The Chinese
Government solemnly declares: the Chi-

nese people and Government firmly op-

pose 'two Chinas', 'one China, one

Taiwan' or any similar absurdities, firmly

oppose the fallacy that 'the status of
Taiwan remains to be determined', and

firmly oppose the scheme of creating 'an

independent Taiwan'. Should a situation
of 'two Chinas', 'one China, one Taiwan'
or 'the status of Taiwan remaining to be

determined' or any other similar situation
occur in the United Nations, the Gov-

ernment of the People's Republic of
China will have absolutely nothing to do

with the United Nations. This just stand

of the Chinese Government is unshak-
able. No schemes of 'two Chinas', 'one
China, one Taiwan' or the like pushed by
anyone at any time or in any form will
ever succeed. The Chiang Kai-shek clique
must be expelled from the United Na-
tions and all its organs, and all the legiti-
mate rights of the People's Republic of
China in the United Nations must be
completely restored. The Chinese Gov-
ernment firmly believes that the just
proposition put forward, by Albania, Al-
geria and 16 other countries will even-
tually .be victorious."

The other agenda item was submitted

by the United States which asked, in a
letter dated 17 August, for inclusion in
the agenda of an item, "The represen-
tation of China in the United Nations".
Attached to the letter was an explanatory
memorandum stating that the United

Nations, in dealing with the problem,
"should take cognizance of the existence

of both the People's Republic of China

and the Republic of China and reflect

that incontestable reality in the manner

by which it makes provision for China's
re resenfition". In so doing, the United

-'ations should not be required to take

a position on the respective conflicting
claims of the People's Republic of China
or the Republic of China, pending a
peaceful resolution of the matter as

..... ...... ........
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called for by the Charter. The People's
Republic of China should be represented
and at the same time provision should
be made that the Republic of China was
not deprived of representation. "If it is
to succeed in its peace-keeping role and,
in advancing the well-being of mankind,
the United Nations should deal with the
question of the representation of China
in a just and realistic manner."

Views of Delegations

The representative of Albania, a co.
sponsor of the draft resolution calling
for the restoration of the rights of the
People's Republic of China, stated that,
during the general debate, many speakers
had declared that there was only one'
China in the world-the People's Re-
public of China. It was clear that in spite
of the obstacles created by the United
States and in spite of its pressures and
manoeuvres, the trend in favour of the
restoration of the lawful rights of the
People's Republic of China and the ex-
pulsion of the Chiang Kai-shek repre-
sentatives had become general and pre-
dominant. The restoration of the rights
of the People's Republic of China was
not only imperative to prevent a decline
of the Organization, but was necessary
so that that country could contribute to
the solution of the problems of today.
The scandalous situation prevailing 22.
years after the founding of the People's
Republic of China was caused by the
United States, which stubbornly pursued
its anti-Chinese policy, based on hatred
of revolution and socialism. The United
States had tried for over two decades to
destroy socialist China and had con-
ducted a policy of aggression and mili-
tary blocs against it. The United States
had tried to strangle China by an eco-
nomic and political blockade and had
endeavoured to isolate it internationally.
The same could be said of the Soviet
revisionists, who engaged in hostile ac-
tivities on the political, economic and
military level against the People's Re-
public of China. The imperialists and the
revisionists had mad a serious mistake,
and their anti-Chinese activity had failed.

China hai made 'giant strides in its
free and independent development; it had

ended the backward state that was a heri-
tage of the past and created, with its own
forces, a powerful economy. Socialist
China was one of the rare countries
which had no internal or external debts.
It possessed an indestructible defence po-
tential capable of crushing any aggressor.
The triumph of the cultural revolution in
the People's Republic of China had given
a new impetus to the Chinese people and
had further strengthened their power.
The Government of the People's Republic
of China pursued a revolutionary foreign
policy based on peace, friendship and
international co-operation. The Chinese
people and Government supported the
Vietnamese people and the other peoples
of Indo-China until final victory, and
they supported the Arab peoples in their
struggle against imperialist Zionist aggres-
sion. The People's Republic of China
was a fighter against colonialism, neo-
colonialism and racial discrimination. It
opposed the designs of the two imperial-
ist Powers to extend. their domination
over the seas and oceans, and supported
the struggle of the Latin American coun-
tries to preserve their national independ-
cnce. It supplied aid without any condi-
tions to a number of developing countries,
and had rendered an immense service to
peace by breaking the nuclear monopoly
of the United States and-the Soviet Union.

Relations between Albania -and the
People's Republic of China were a striking
example of what relations should be be-
tween two socialist countries. The Peo-
ple's Republic of China had become an
extremely important factor in world de-
velopment, and had gained the admira-
tion of all progressive people. It was a
great reality which could not be ignored
and anybody who tried to deny that
reality was going against the trend of
world development. The People's Repub-
lic of China was recognized even by those
who, not so long ago, hesitated to do so
for various reasons, including the pres-
sure and blackmail of the United States.
If the People's Republic of China was
not represented in the Organization, it
was due to the anti-Chinese policy of the
United States which, through various
procedural arguments, had managed to
impose its position on the Assembly and

CRS - 5
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to prevent, by sabtage, the will of the
majority of its Members from being
heeded. Nevertheless, last year's vote was
a crushing defeat for the United States.
The United States Government, instead
of drawing the proper conclusions, had
obstinately maintained its previous posi-
tion.

The United States had embarked upon
a new manoeuvre in proposing the so-
called question of "The representation of
China in the United Nations". That
change in tactics reflected the failure of
its efforts to bar the People's Republic of
China from the United Nations. It was
another effort to keep the puppet repre-
sentatives of Chiang Kai-shek in the
Organization at all costs. The absurd
thesis of a dual representation was' noth-
ing but the old "two China" plot of the
American imperialists and a new hostile
act against the People's Republic of
China. It clearly demonstrated the hypoc-
risy of the United States policy. The
whole world knew that the People's Re-
public of China was one and indivisible,
and that the province of Taiwan was. an
inalienable part of Chinese territory,.
which the Chinese people were deter-
mined to liberate. The Government ot
the People's Republic of China was the
only Government of. all the Chinese
people, and the only one to represent
China in the United Nations. The Chiang
Kai-shek clique represented nothing, nei-
ther a people nor a State, and it should
have been expelled long ago.

The restoration of the lawful rights of
the People's Republic of China in the
Organization and the expulsion of the
Chiang Kai-shek clique was a single
problem, and there was no reason or
basis to divide it into two. Its just and
effective solution was of extreme impor-
tance, since it concerned the attitude
towards the lawful rights of a sovereign
State, a founding Member of the United
Nations and a permanent member of the
Security Council. "There is no room in
this case for compromise or hesitation."

The United States was trying to break
Taiwan away from its motherland and
to perpetuate its own occupation of the
Chinese province. That was a blatant act
of aggrewion, and Member States should

resolutely reject the attempts of- the
American imperialists to legalize it
through the United Nations. They should
not allow a situation whereby the United
Nations would become an accomplice of
the United States in such acts and inter-

fere in the internal affairs of a sovereign
country. The United States, through its

manoeuvre of "dual representation",
wanted to divert the Assembly from the
basic problem. It wanted to keep the
Chiang Kai-shek clique in the United
Nations and to prevent again the People's
Republic of China from occupying its
lawful seat.

The procedural resolution submitted
by the United States served the same
purpose and constituted a flagrant dis-
tortion of Article 18 of the Charter. It

was not a question of admitting a new
Member. nor of expelling a Member
State. It was a simple question of the
representation of a State that was already
a Member of the United Nations which
could be settled by a majority of the
votes in the Assembly. The question of
the political rgime was a matter en-
tirely within the domestic affairs of the
Chinese people. The change of a State's
name had nothing to do with its status
as a Member. There were numerous ex-
amples of similar cases in the history of
the Organization. The General Assembly
was on the threshold of A decision of

extreme responsibility. It must correct
without delay the grave injustice done to
the Chinese people and to the People's
Republic of China. Under present con-
ditions, when the United Nations was
manipulated by the United States and the
Soviet Union and as a result it could not
play its proper role, the restoration of
the lawful rights of the People's Republic
of China would make a great contribu-
tion to -the normal functioning of the
Organization in conformity with the
Charter. The People's Republic of China
had made a statement on 20 August to
the effect that it resolutely rejected the
"two Chinas" policy or that of "one
China, one Taiwan" and that it would
have nothing to do with the United Na-
tions if it adopted such a course. The
representative of Albania appealed to all
Member States to support the draft reso-
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lution co-sponsored by his delegation and
others.

Similar views were expressed by the
representative of Algeria who said that
his country had-regularly denounced the
abnormal situation resulting from the ab-
scnce of the People's Republic of China.
Any attempt to maintain confusion and
delay the restoration of a situation in
accordance with law and justice. must be
doomed to failure and should be con-
demned in the strongest terms. The draft
resolution, of which his delegation was
a co-sponsor, set out the only course of
action that would end a situation con-
sidered to be prejudicial to the inter-
national community as a whole and to
peace.

In his statement, the representative of
the United States-said that there had been
a steadily growing discussion, although.
muted, about a practical way to accom-
modate the realities of the China ques-.
tion within the United Nations. It had
become increasingly clear that the past
pattern of United Nations decisions was
no longer sufficient. The time had come
to find a way to welcome the People's
Republic of China in the United Na-
tions, but with due regard for realism,
justice and the purposes and principles of
the Organization. It must be a way which
would avoid the unacceptable route of
expelling a law-abiding and a faithful
Member. The United States had set out
to develop such a proposal and had con-
sulted with nearly the whole member-
ship. It had gone ahead in the belief that
this year ought to be a year of decision
and that the decision must be just and
not one which the Organization would
later have a cause to regret.

The terms of the draft resolution, co-
sponsored by 18 Members and the United
States, were direct. In essence, it recom-
mended that the People's Republic of
China take over China's place as a per-.
manent member of the Security Council
and provided representation both for the
People's Republic and the Republic of
China in the General Assembly. The co-
sponsors believed that the draft resolution
was the most realistic, pragmatic and
equitable solution. The Republic of
China would continue to be represented

in the General Assembly instead of being
summarily and unjustly ejected. The
representatives of the People's Republic
of China would no longer be excluded
from the General Assembly and the Se-
curity Council. All the people of China
would thus be represented in the United
Nations by the Governments which, for
over 20 years, had actually governed
them. The 19-Power draft resolution did
not ask Member States to alter their
recognition policies or their bilateral re-
lations. It did not take either a two
Chinas position or a one China-one
Taiwan position. It did not seek to dis-
member China or freeze the situation.
On the contrary, the draft resolution ex-
pressly stated in the preamble that a
solution should be sought without preju-
dice to a future settlement.

The draft resolution co-sponsored by
Albania and others raised the issue of
expulsion. The course of expulsion was
a dangerous precedent and an unaccept-
able price to pay for the entry of the
People's Republic of China. Yet it was
proposed that a Member in good stand-
ing, a Government representing more
than 14 million people, served by decent
men, with no Charter violations, no vio-
lations against its name, and with a most
constructive record, should be expelled
from the United Nations and all its agen-
cies solely because certain other Govern-
.ments questioned its legitimacy. If ex-
pelled, it could not be expected that the
Republic of China would ever be re-
admitted, under any name or label, be-
cause a proposal for its readmission
could be vetoed in the Security Council.
Who could predict which United Nations
Member would be next?

The representative of the United States
said that his delegation understood uni-
versality to mean the creation of circum-
stances whereby all peoples would even-
tually be represented in the Organization.
He did not see how the supporters of the
Albanian draft resolution could logically
invoke the principle of universality. Al-
though they might question the legitimacy
of the Republic of China, none of them
could contest the unblinkable fact that it
was very much a reality. In his delega-
tion's view, a vote for the Albanian
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t
resolution would be a vote against uni-
versality, One nation coming in and 'one
going out would not make the United
Nations more universal. The 19-Power
draft resolution did not say or imply that
there were two Chinas, or one China and
one Taiwan. It did not attempt to preju-
dice the status of China or of future
developments between the Republic of
China and the People's Republic of China
or relations between them. The "dual
representation" draft resolution was a
new approach responsive to a new and
more hopeful situation in the relations
between China and the world. By con-
trast, the expulsion of a Member in good
standing was unrealistic and dangerous
for the future of the United Nations.

For that reason, the United States and
its co-sponsors had proposed a second
draft resolution requiring that the Al-
banian draft resolution,. or any other
draft resolution having the effect of de-
priving the Republic of China of repre-
sentation, must obtain a two-thirds ma-
jority to be adopted. If representatives
would vote "no" on that draft resolution
they would in essence be voting for ex-
pulsion, and they would be undermining
the very foundations of the United Na-.
tions. The representative of the United
States moved that the General Assembly
vote first on the draft containing the two-
thirds majority requirement. The United
States wanted to see both those entities
in the United Nations. "Our policy need
not and does not interfere with the plans
for President Nixon's visit, with the mu-
tual desire of the two sides to develop
better contacts one with the other."

The representative of the Republic of
China said that his country had earned
its place in the United Nations by virtue
of its contribution to peace and free-
dom during the Second World War. It
was one of the sponsoring Powers of the
San Francisco Conference which brought
the United Nations into being, and it had
since faithfully discharged its Charter
obligations. During the war years, the
Republic of China lost a major portion
of its territory and was cut off in its land.
and sea communications with other parts
of Asia. No one questioned the right of.
that Government to speak and act on

behalf of the Chinese people at inter-
national conferences. It was the Gov-
ecnment of the Republic of China in
Chungking. not the puppet regime in
Nanking, that was regarded as the authen-
tic representative of the Chinese people.
The Government that participated in the
founding of the United Nations was the
same Government which he had the
honour to represent. The fact that the
Communists had been in occupation of
the Chinese mainland since 1949 did not
in any way alter the legal status of his
Government. The Chinese Communist
regime had never had the moral consent
of the Chinese people. It had kept itself
in power through torture and terror, sur-
veillance and intimidation. It was un-
Chinese in character and un-Chinese in
purpose, and could in no sense be re-
garded as the true representative of the
great Chinese nation.

The whole purpose of Albania, Algeria
and other henchmen of the Chinese Com-
munist regime had been the expulsion of
the Republic of China from the United
Nations. Article 6 of the Charter stated
that a Member State which had persist-
ently violated the Charter may be ex-
pelled from the Organization by the
General Assembly upon the recommen-
dation of the Security Council. Far from
"persistently" violating the Charter, the
Republic of China had scrupulously dis-
charged its Charter obligations. The idea
of expelling it was as absurd as it was
unthinkable. The Chinese Communist
r6gime negated basic Charter principles.
It believed that war was not only inevi-
table but positively desirable. It made a
fetish of force and violence; fomented
armed insurrection and promoted so-
called "people's wars" against established
Governments. It was the world's most
flagrant exponent and most assiduous
practitioner of political infitration and
subversion. Peiping continued its military
aid to the communist troops in Viet-Nam,
Laos and Cambodia. It encouraged Kim
I Sung in North Korea to take a more
militant stance against the Republic of
Korea. Arms and ammunition were
smuggled to rebel bands in Thailand,
Indonesia, Burma, Malaysia and the
Philippines. The Chinese Communist r6-
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gime vwas branded as an aggressor in
Korea in 1951.

There were those who contended that
world peace would be better served by
having the Chinese Communist r6giie in
the United Nations and that the Organi.
zation needed the presence of Peiping to

solve such crucial problems as disarma-
ment and the control of nuclear weapons.

The exponents of that view exaggerated
the role which Peiping could or was will-.
ing to play in resolving the awesome

problems of today. It was difficult to

understand how a regime bent on re-
shaping the world by force of arms could
contribute to international peace. Pei-

ping's interest in the United Nations
stemmed primarily from a desire to

broaden the scope of its aggressive ac.
tivities and to transform the Organiza-
tion into its own instrument of policy. It

could wreck the United Nations, as it

had torn asunder the much-vaunted
monolithic unity of international com-
munism. Any change in the policies of

Peiping had always been of tactics rather
than basic objectives. World revolution
and world domination remained the car-
dinal tenets of the Maoist ideology. The
deceptive change of attitude by Peiping
towards the United States and the world
could not be taken as anything more than
a tactical manoeuvre. There could be no
question that the new posture was de-
signed to exploit the prevailing pacifist-
isolationist mood of the American peo-
ple to force the complete withdrawal of

American influence from Asia.. In the
past two decades, the C' inese Commu-
nist regime had held the United Nations
in utter contempt. It had maligned every
major attempt by the Organization to
maintain minimum international order,
and it had denounced its efforts at peace-
keeping. It had vowed to "reform" the
Organization completely and transform it
into its own image. It would be a tragic
and irreparable mistake if the Assembly
bowed to the demands of those who
would, replace the membership of the
Republic of China by the Communist
r6gime in Peiping. The representative of
the Republic of China called upon the As-
sembly to declare the transcendent im-
portance of affirming the right of repre-

sentation of the Republic of China in the
United Nations. He asked the Assembly
to rejcct the draft resolution subm:itid
by Albania and others seeking to exclude
the Republic of China from the United
Nations.

in urging that the 23-Power draft reso-

lution be adopted, the representatives of
Burma, Ceylon, Cuba, Equatorial Guinea,

Guinea, Iraq, Mali, Mauritania, Nepal,

Pakistan, the People's Democratic Repub-

lic of Yemen, the People's Republic of
the Congo, Romania, Sierra Leone, So-

alia Syria, Sudan, the United Republic-
of Tanzania, Yemen, Yugoslavia and

Zambia, whose delegations had co-spon-

sored the resolution, stressed that the

issue was not an important question
within the meaning of Article 18 of the

Charter, but one of credentials to be
solved by a simple majority vote. They
pointed out that the People's Republic
of China was a great nuclear Power, that

it had strengthened its relations with
other Governments all over the world,
and that there could be no lasting solu-
tions to, any of the major problems of
the world without its active participation
in the United Nations. In their view, the
Government of the People's Republic was
the sole representative of the Chinese
people and Taiwan was an integral. part
of China. A vote for the "dual repre-
sentation" draft resolution would not be
in the interests of the United Nations.

The representative of Ceylon declared
that if the Assembly approved any reso-
lution, implying the simultaneous exist-
ence of the so-called "Republic of China"

and also of the People's Republic of
China, it would endorse a fiction-a legal
and a political fiction. The proposition
that an entity calling itself the Republic
of China continued to exist after the

-emergence of the People's Republic of
China conflicted with both reason and
law. The purpose of the 22-Power draft
resolution was to ensure that any pro-
posal 'in the, General Assembly which
would deprive the Republic of China of
representation in the United Nations was
an important question and therefore re-
quired a two-thirds majority. Ceylon's
contention' was that there was no State
called the' Republic of China separate

I
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and distinct from the People's Republic
of China. As there was no proposal to
deprive the Republic of China of repre-
sentation, that draft resolution was out.
of order.

The representative of Pakistan said that
the precise issue was stated in the title
of the item, namely, the restoration of
the lawful rights of the People's Republic
of China in the United Nations. It was.
not the admission of a new Member or
the expulsion of an existing one. The
draft resolution sponsored by Albania-
and others, including Pakistan, dealt with
the issue without evasion and ambiguity.

The representative of Sierra Leone em-
phasized that the General Assembly was
not being called upon to expel any Mem-
ber State. The Member State of China,
whether known as the Republic of China
at one time or the People's Republic of
China at another time, or even as "Com-
munist China" remained a Member State.
All that the 23-Power resolution ask d
was that the representatives of Chiang
Kai-shek be expelled from the place
which they unlawfully occupied. To put
the matter in its simplest form, it was a
question of credentials. Certain repre-
sentatives who knew that they had no
right to represent China should have the
good sense to withdraw; otherwise those
individuals should be expelled.

The representative of Syria said that
Article 18 of the Charter mentioned the
expulsion of a Member State as being an
important question, but the expulsion of
a Member State was unequivocally re-
ferred to and defined in Article 6 of the
Charter, which made expulsion by the
General Assembly conditional upon a
recommendation of the Security Coun-
cil. The Security Council had not been
called into session to recommend the ex-
pulsion of the representatives of Chiang
Kai-shek. The vacating of the seat of
China by the representatives of Chiang
Kai-shek was a legal, logical consequence
of the restoration of the lawful rights of
the People's Republic of China in the
United Nations.

The representative of Mali said that a
vote for the 19-Power and the 22-Power
draft resolutions would create a prece-
dent which, far from finding a solution

to the problem of div'idcd countries, could.
foster parcelization of States of the third
world, many of which were looking for
final boundaries of their national identity.

The representative of Cuba empha-
sized that there was only one people, one
nation and one State of China. Foreign
intervention, which had sought to segre-
gate a province from that territory, could
never be a valid justification to accord
to that territory any national character or
sovereignty. The two Chinas thesis im-
plied interference in the internal affairs
of that country, a threat to the territorial
integrity of States. It would serve to per-
petuate the military occupation of Taiwan
and compel the Assembly to condone
Yankee aggression against China.

The representative of Afghanistan held
that the United Nations had an opportu-
nity to rectify one of its most colossal
blunders. The Organization was sorely in
need of a massive transfusion which
China's presence could give to a great ex-
tent. The Security Council needed a new
effective voice in its deliberations. The
Government of his country had always
supported the restoration of the rights of
the People's Republic of China as. the
only legitimate Government of all China
in all international organizations. Taiwan
was an integral part of its territory.

The representative of India declared
that there was only one China-the Peo-
ple's Republic of China-and only one
Chinese seat in the United Nations, to
which only that Government was en-
titled.

The representative of Laos said that his
delegation would vote for the seating of
the People's Republic of China and for
the recommendation that it be granted a
permanent seat on the Security Council.
Regarding so-called dual representation,
his delegation believed that the mainte-
nance in or the withdrawal from the
Organization of the Republic of China
should be left to the Chinese people
themselves to decide in all freedom, as
the people in Laos wished to resolve their
problems in freedom. Consequently, his
delegation would refrain from pronounc-
ing itself on that point.

The representative of Egypt hoped that
the evolution in the United States policy
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on China wo ld eventually bring it to the
opinion expressed in the 23-Power draft
resolution, which his delegation sup-.
ported. The General Assembly should
act at this session to restore to the Peo-
plc's Republic of China its rightful place.
His delegation would vot aaint the
other two draft resolutions, and against
any other motion to prevent the People's
Republic of China from occupying its
seat.

The representative of Kuwait said that
his Government recognized the People's
Republic of China as the sole representa-
tive of the Chinese people.' Condoning
the American argument, which carved up,
a part of China for the so-called Republic
of China, would do irremediable harm to
the real people of China. His delegation
unreservedly supported the 23-Power
resolution.

The representative of Nigeria stated
that there was only one China, and its
representatives should occupy its seat.
That was what the resolution sponsored
by Albania and others sought, and that
was what his delegation believed the
General Assembly should do. The con-
cept of universality was like the concept
of self-determination as applicable to na-
tion States. Just as self-determination
could not be interpreted to give the stamp
of approval to the right of secessionists
to break up a country, so universality
must not be stretched to encourage mem-
bership in the United Nations of pretend-
ers who claimed to represent people'
whom in fact they did not represent. Uni-
versality could not be interpreted to mean
membership in the Organization of na-
tional splinter groups which represented'
nobody but themselves.

The representative of Uganda declared
that there was only one Chinese State
and only one seat for that State. To have
an additional seat would require as a
prior condition the creation of a second
Chinese State. That State would then
have to apply for membership under the
Charter and its application would have
to be considered on its merits. To have
two or more seats for a single State
would require a amendment of the Char-
ter. There was no provision in the Charter
as It stood for accepting a single State to

haVe two seats in the Organization. There
was no legal basis for the "important
question" draft resolution, sponsored by
19 delegations. The Foreign Minister of
Taiwan had stated that the People's Re-
public of China was "the world's most
assiduous practitioner of political infil-
tration nnd subversion". However, the
United Nations had witnessed crisis after
crisis fomented by its own Members,
such as the Berlin issue, the Middle East,
the Cuban missile crisis and others. The
People's Republic of China had not been
concerned with any of them; yet, they
involved violations of the Charter. The
representative of Uganda said that his
delegation would vote against any meas-
ure to frustrate the passage of the draft
resolution sponsored by Albania and
others.

The representative of Burundi said his
delegation would vote against all propo-
sals it regarded as stumbling-blocks to the
immediate presence of the People's Re-
public of China in the United Nations.

In expressing support for the seating
of the People's Republic of China, the
representative of the USSR said that for
22 years his delegation had constantly and
incessantly drawn attention to the flagrant
violation against the People's Republic
of China and had asked for the restora-
tion of its lawful rights in the United Na-
tions. That country had been prevented
from taking part in the work of the
United Nations because of the obstruc-
tionist tactics of those who in 25 years
had learned nothing in the matter. They
clung, to the obsolete concept of two
Chinas-two representations for China in
the United Nations. They tried to frighten
NMcmber States by telling them that if the
Chiang Kai-shek people were expelled,
any Member State could be confronted
with the possibility of being expelled.
Attempts were made to regard the ex-
pulsion of Chiang Kai-shek as an im-
port matter, requiring a two-thirds ma-
jority vote. But the question was a
procedural one which should be dealt
with by a simple majority. It had nothing
to do .with the expulsion of .a Member
State.

China was a founding Member of the
United Nations..The island of Taiwan
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had never been admitted as a Member of
the United Nations. As far as Taiwan
was concerned, it was an inalienable part
of the Peoples Republic of China--a
province of China. It was only the forc-
ible foreign intervention in the internal
affairs of China, the occupation of Tai-
wan by foreign forces, and the protection
given by the United States to the Chiang
Kai-shek clique which had led to the
present unjustifiable situation. No matter
what the relations with the Chinese lead-
ership, the Soviet Union remained true to
the ideals and principles of the peaceful
foreign policy of Lenin. It had always
been guided by the fact that one could not
ignore the Chinese people and that they
must be represented in the United Na-
tions. Life itself, and time, had shown
how far-sighted the policy of the Soviet
Union was, as was the policy of those
States which always defended the Charter
and asked an end to discrimination
against the People's Republic of China
and other States, such. as the German
Democratic Republic and the People's
Democratic Republic of Korea. Life itself
had compelled even those who opposed
thet admission of the People's Republic
of China to change their tune, although
it was difficult for them to change their
positions radically. They had to disguise
that retreat and conceal it behind rear-
guard battles doomed to failure.

Similar views were expressed by the
representatives of Bulgaria, .Czechoslo-
vakia, Hungary and Poland. The repre-
sentative of Bulgaria said that a vote for
the 23-Power draft resolution would
serve well the cause of peace and the
efforts of the United Nations. The repre-
sentative of Czechoslovakia said that the
question was one of recognizing the cre-
dentials of the representatives of China,
and that the so-called two China theory
was devised to prevent or postpone the
just representation of China. The repre-
sentative of Hungary said his delegation
strongly opposed the draft resolutions on
dual representation as harmful proposals
which sought to hinder a just and final
settlement. The representative of Poland
said that the more the United Nations
became universal, the more hope there
would be for the Organization to be

transformed into a more effective instru-
ment for the implementation of the Char-
ter. The People's Republic of China
should be admitted forthwith into the

United Nations, and all rights should be
withdrawn from the representatives of
the Chiang Kai-shek group.

The representative of France said that
the People's Republic of China was
clearly the only Chinese Government em-

powered to exercise responsibility in the
Assembly and the Security Council. His
delegation would vote against any draft
resolution for dual representation; it be-
lieved that such a proposition was obvi-
ously contrary to the Charter. It would
oppose any. equivocal motion which, by
creating obstacles, might delay an event
whose inevitability had been clearly
made apparent by the diplomatic initia-
tives under way. There was only one
draft resolution which took into account
the rights and the reality of the People's
Republic of China. To vote otherwise
than to support it would be to disavow
the vast effort of rapprochement which
had grown sinee last year, and to assail
tjhe unity and the rights of China. It
would mortgage the future and compro-
mise the co-operation which must be
established between the Chinese repre-
sentation and all the Member States. It
would mean a refusal to make a peaceful
world with China.

The representative of the United King-
dom said that his Government had rec-
ognized the Government of the People's
Republic of China as long ago as 1950,
and had consistently voted for the so-
called Albanian draft resolution, which
recognized that the representatives of that
Government were the only lawful repre-
sentatives. His delegation would again
vote for that draft resolution this year.
There was no question of the expulsion
of a Member State. It was a question
of who should represent an existing
Member State. His delegation would vote
against any substantive draft resolution
or amendment for dual representation.
It was the primary concern of his Gov-
ernment to see that the Government of
the People's Republic of China took its
place in the Organization without delay.

The representative of Canada held that
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the issue was simple and straightforward.
There ,could b only one China, and its
sole aid legal Government was that of
the Pebple's Republic of China. Canada
would: vote in favour of the 23-Power
draft resolution, and hoped that it would
be overwhelmingly approved by the As-
sembly to leave no doubt as to what had
been decided. Canada would oppose any
procedural or substantive proposal that
would tend to defeat that clear purpose.
Among such proposals would be any for
dual representation.

The representative of Chile said that
the restoration of the lawful rights of
the People's Republic of China and the
end 'of the functions of the delegation of
a regime which governed Taiwan consti-
tuted inseparable and simultaneous stages
of a single procedure. It was not a ques-
tion of the admission of a new Member
nor the expulsion of another; it was a,
question of recognizing the lawful rights
of the real Government of China and
that automatically implied not recogniz-
ing the representatives of the Taiwan
regime. Any other formula would simply
confuse the precise and profound nature
of the problem and would start a period
of complications, frictions and frustra-
tions that would do much damage to the
United Nations.

The representative of Finland said that
his country had recognized the People's
Republic of China 21 years ago as the
sole representative of an undivided China.
The issue was not one of membership
but of deciding who was entitled to repre-
sent China in the United Nations. His
Government would oppose any proposal
that tended to obstruct or delay the entry
of the People's Republic of China.

The representative of Iceland said that,
true to its policy of equal rights for all
nations, his Government would support
the membership of the People's Republic
of China in the United Nations. His
Government had always put great faith
in the principle of universality.

. The representative of Sweden empha-
sized that there was only one Chinaand
there was no question of admitting or'
expelling a Member State. His Govern-
ment recognized the People's Republic
of China as the sole legitimate Chinese

Government. If the proposal for the so-
called dual representation of China were
to be adopted, it would create a situation
both unconstitutional and dangerous, and
it would undermine the very basis on
which the questions of credentials were
judged.

The representative of Denmark said
that ever since his Government had rec-
ognized the People's Republic of China
in 1950, it had actively supported the
lawful rights of the People's Republic
of China in the United Nations. What
was at issue was the question of recog-
nizing which Government had the right
to represent China. Any attempt to con-
vert it into an issue of expulsion would
not serve the real interests of the United
Nations.

The representative of Norway stated
that his delegation would vote for the
restoration of the rights of the People's
Republic of China, and against any pro-
posals which would imply a delay in the
participation of the People's Republic of
China in the United Nations. The prob-
lem was neither one of admission nor
expulsion, but of deciding who should
represent China.

The representative of the Netherlands
said that none of the three draft resolu-
tions was entirely satisfactory to his dele-
gation. It would have preferred to see
a text which would have invited the
People's Republic of China to occupy,
forthwith, the seat of China in the Or-
ganization and which would at the same
time have requested the Secretary-Gen-
eral, or perhaps a small body of wise
men, to study, the residual problems in
the light of the principles of universality
and of self-determination and to report'
on their findings to the General Assembly
for consideration. Since such a course of
action would not find enough favour
in the General Assembly, his delegation
had abandoned the notion of submitting
a draft resolution to that effect. The ob-
jective of his Government was clear: it
wished to see the People's Republic of
China occupy the seat of China in all
relevant organs of the United Nations
and of the United Nations family at the
earliest possible date.

There was a twofold problem: in the
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first place an island territory of consider-
able size, inhabited by a population of
14 million people under the factual. au-
thority cf a Government claiming to
represent the entire Chinese people. The
Netherlands Government held that the
v'tistence of that factual political entity
was undeniable, although it did not main
tain relations with it. Secondly, his Gov-
ernment attached great, importance to
the principle of universality in the United
Nations. Because of those two questions,
his Government was firmly of the opinion
that, after the Assembly had decided on
the representation of China, the use of
violent means to alter the present state
of affairs concerning the island of Tai-
wan should not be countenanced.

The representative of Ecuador said
that a previous draft resolution concern-
ing a two-thirds majority requirement had
stated that any proposal to change the
representation of China was an impor-
tant question. This year, the draft resolu-
tion referred to any proposal "which
would result in depriving the Republic
of China of representation in the United
Nations" as being an important question.
The Republic of China was a Member
State, designated as such by that title
in the Charter. Therefore, no one could
deprive it of its existence without. a
reform of the Charter. Nor could the
Assembly deprive the Republic of China,
to which reference was made in Article
23 of the Charter, of its representation,
but there was the simple fact of two
States which claimed to hold #he right
to representation and to hold the seat
assigned to it under the Charter. If it
was decided by vote that the People's
Republic of China was the lawful repre-
sentative of ,the people of China, "we
would not deprive the Republic of China
of representation but rather we would
change the representation that it held
so far."

As to 'the draft resolution sponsored
by Albania and others, the representative
of Ecuador said that it had certain tech-
nical defects. One could not speak about
restoring anything, because restoration
was tantamount to returning, and the.
People's Republic of China had never
exercised such rights. The word "expel"

was. a mistake, because the Assembly
was not dealing with expulsion but with
automatic exclusion which would occur
when the People's Republic of China took
the seat that belonged to China; one
could not have two Governments repre-
senting a single State.

The representative of Japan said that
his delegation had consistently empha-
sized that the representation of China in
the United Nations was one of the most
complex and important problems ever
faced by the Organization. In the light
of significant developments in the inter-
national situation relating to China, a
realistic assessment and approach to the
question was called for. The first basic
factor to be taken into account was that
there were two Governments, one in
effective control of 14 million people
who enjoyed a high standard of living
in Taiwan. The other was the Govern-
ment of the People's Republic of China,
in effective control of mainland China
with a population of more than 700 mil-
lion people. Japan sincerely believed that
the time was ripe for the People's Re-
public of China to participate fully in the
United Nations. The representative of
Japan emphasized that his country was
second to none in its desire to see the
United Nations offer a forum for the
fruitful development of relations between
the People's Republic of China and
other countries.

On the other hand, the Republic of
Chind was one of the principal original
founders of the United Nations in 1945.
It had faithfully carried out its responsi-
bilities and obligations under the Charter,
consistently upholding the authority and
prestige of the Organization. For two
decades, the General Assembly had re-
affirmed the continuous right of repre-
sentation of China by the Government
of the Republic of China. If in the United
Nations it were to be replaced by the
Government of the People's Republic of
China, that would be ignoring the de facto
situation and would be tantamount to
the expulsion or exclusion of a Member
that had effectively controlled an island
territory with a viable system of its own.
The expulsion or exclusion of the Re-
public of China against its will would

r
7--7 7", 

"P
'W"r-



CRS .15

be a matter of great injustice, contrary
to the very spirit of universality, har-
mony and friendship between nations and
inconsistent with the Charter.

The representative of Japan said his
Government hoped that the two Govern-
ments would amicably solve their dis-
putes, and the two draft resolutions it
supported did not stand in the way of
such settlement. As a Eransitional step
for solving the Chinese representation
issue within the context of China, the best
proposals were the two draft resolutions.
The so-called Albanian draft resolution
was an unreasonable and peremptory de-
mand and punitive in substance and in-
tent. The two draft resolutions co-spon-
sored by his delegation refrained from
embracing the idea of two Chinas, since
it did not purport to divide China into
two separate States. By adopting them,
the United Nations would open the path
to reconciliation and peaceful dialogue,
and would promote peace and stability
in Asia.

Similar views were expressed by the
representative of Australia, a co-sponsor
of the 19-Power draft resolution, who
said that the only question before the
Assembly was how the representation of
the People's Republic could be achieved
without doing violence to the Charter,
or to the realities of the current interna-
tional situation. It had to be acknowl-
edged that the Republic of China, a
founding Member, no longer exercised
de facto control over all the territory it
held before the accession to power of
the People's Republic. At the same time,
it had to be recognized that the People's
Republic of China did not control the
island of Taiwan. The United Nations
had to try to find some way of giving
practical effect to the changes that. had
taken place.

The status of the Republic of China
as an effective Government, and its rec-
ord as a Member of the United Nations,
gave no ;grounds whatever for expelling
it. Since the word "expel" was clearly
written i*i the Albanian resolution, the
application of Article 18 of the Charter,
listing tle expulsion of Members as an
important question, was in order. Ex-
pulsion in that case would set a danger

ous precedent that no one might wish for.
It was not a question of merely deciding
a matter of credentials. Still less accept-
able was the charge that the Republic
of China had sat in the Assembly since
1949 with credentials obtained and ac-
cepted under false pretences. That was
why Australia, as well as co-sponsoring
the dual representation draft resolution,
had co-sponsored the non-expulsion draft
resolution. The representative of Aus-
tralia asked the Assembly to make a
decision that met the following criteria:
the representation in the United Nations
of the People's Republic of China and
the allocation to it of the permanent
seat of China in the Security Council;
the reaffirmation of the principle that
no Member. should be expelled unless
it had shown itself unable or unwilling
to discharge the duties and obligations
of membership; acceptance of present-
day realities as they indisputably existed,
since realities lay in facts not in claims;
and the ideal of universality of United
Nations membership would not be fos-
tered by expelling peace-loving and in-
dustrious Governments that exercised
effective authority.

The representative of New Zealand
stated that, although his Government
wished to see the People's Republic of
China represented, there was a difficulty
confronting the Organization-there were
two Chinese Governments. Each Gov-
ernment had the recognition of about
half the Members of the Organization.
Any attempt by either Government to
achieve reunification by force could not
fail to have serious implications. They
may eventually come to terms and be
reunited peacefully, but there was no
sign that was imminent. To reflect reality
the United Nations should make provi-
sion for the representation of both the
People's Republic of China and the Re-
public of China. New Zealand has joined
in co-sponsoring the 19-Power draft res-
olution, because the draft merely ac-
cepted that, for the time being, there
were two Chinese Governments. That
was without any prejudice to the even-
tual settlement of the claims. The effect
of the Albanian resolution would be to
deprive the Government of the Republic
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of China of the right to representation,
which it had enjoyed for more than. a
quarter of a century. To say that this,
was not expulsion was casuistry. The
question of expelling a Member was an
important one, and New Zealand had
therefore joined in sponsoring the 22
Power draft resolution.

The representative of the Philippines
said that his delegation vigorously ob-
jected to tactics aimed at the exclusion
from the United Nations of an incum-
beni Member which had so convincingly
demonstrated its worth and qualifications.
At the same time, the anomaly of non-
participation in the United Nations by

.the People's Republic of China, a Gov-
ernment representing nearly a quarter of
the earth's peoples, must be ended as
quickly as possible. His delegation did
not feel that the 23-Power draft resolu-
tion sponsored by Albania and other dele-
gations accorded with the task of recon-
ciliation, or was consonant with univer-
sality. The sudden barring of a Govern-
ment representing 14 million people from
the United Nations could not be con-
doned by its Members without the risk
of serious consequences. The Philippines
had indicated by its co-sponsorship its
full support for the 19-Power and the
22-1ower draft resolutions.

The representative of Thailand de-
clared that his Government had decided
to support the representation of the Peo-
ple's Republic of China in the Assembly
and the Security Council because that
would enhance the prospects of peace in
Asia. However, his Government also had
friendly and normal relations with Tai-
pei and there was no valid justification
to end them. Thailand's support for dual
representation in the case of China ap
plied to the cases of other divided States.
His delegation had decided to co-sponsor
two draft resolutions: one on non-expul-
sion and the other on dual representa-
tion.

The representatives of Fiji and Mau-
ritiu , co-sponsors of the two draft reso-
lutidns, said that their delegations op-
posed any attempts to expel the Republic
of COina.

The representative of Liberia held that
the ,Vnited Nations was called upon to

make the most momentous decision in
the 26 years of its existence. It was asked
to expel a founding Miember on purely
ideological grounds. If the presence of
the Republic of China was illegal and
illegally maintained, as was claimed, then
all its actions since its membership were
presumed illegal, and therefore the Mem-
bers whose admission it had voted for
and all the Commissions and Committees
validated by its vote were null and void.
All Members not founding Members of
the Organization which the Republic of
China had voted for were here illegally
and must therefore be expelled forth-
with. The decision to support the admis-
sion of the People's Republic of China
was an unavoidable consequence of
reality. To expel the Republic of China
would be to set the stage for another
world war. From all the indications, the
United States would not abandon its
commitments to the defence of Taiwan.
After expulsion, Peking might be tempted
to invade Taiwan and some States would
immediately go to its rescue to maintain
peace in the area. The delegation of
Liberia had co-sponsored the 19-Power
and the 22-Power draft resolutions, not
because of China per se but because of
Liberia's love for the United Nations
and as a matter of national self-interest.

The, representative of the Democratic
Republic of the Congo said his Govern-
ment would oppose any decision to expel
a Government which, in law and in
fact, exercised its authority over a popu-
lation of 14 million. His delegation would
vote against the draft resolution spon-
sored by Albania and others which would
create a dangerous precedent and would
have grave consequences. His delegation
emphasized that the Republic of China,
a founding Member that had always
faithfully discharged its obligations, and
whose conduct had remained irreproach-
able in its relations with States, must
keep its seat. With regard to the 19-power
draft resolution by the United States and
others, the representative of the Demo-
cratic Republic of the Congo said that,
although it represented an acceptable
compromise, his delegation was unable
to support it, because it would bring into

.
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the Organization a country which made
domestic subversion a rule of its'foreign
policy and which had openly 'invited
trouble in his own country.

The representative of Malawi said that,
his delegation believed that Peking would
be likely to decide that the practical
advantages of joining the Organization
were sufficiently important to induce it
to accept a solution to the problem of
Chinese representation on the basis of
the 19-Power draft resolution, which
would give it a permanent seat in the
Security Council, while affirming the.
continued right of representation of the
Republic of China. His delegation would
vote for that draft resolution and for
the "important question" resolution. The
representatives of Gambia, Lesotho and
Swaziland also spoke in support of the
non-expulsion and dual representation,.
draft resolutions, which their delegations
had co-sponsored.

The representative of Bolivia said his
delegation was a co-sponsor of the 19-
Power and the 22-Power draft resolu-
tions. The Governments of both the
People's Republic of China and the Re-
public of China agreed that there was
only one China. The final solution of
the problem would be up to the two
Governments. His delegation would vote
in favour of the priority requested for
the "important question" resolution, and
in favour of the requirement for a two-
thirds majority to expel the Republic
of China.

The representative of Colombia said
that his delegation believed in the prin-
ciple of universality in the United Na-
tions and that it was illogical that the
People's Republic of China, with its pop-
ulation of 700 million, should not be a
Member. His delegation hoped that at
a future date a draft resolution would
be submitted to allow the entry of the
People's Republic of China into the
United Nations without thereby imolving
the expulsion of the Renublic of China,
whic$ had complied with the rules of
the Charter for 25 years.

Th representative of Costa Rica, a
co-sponsor of the non-expulsion draft
resolution and the dual representation

draft resolution, said that the People's
Republic of China had never been a
Member of the United Nations. His dele-

gation agreed that the representatives of
the Government of that new State should
be seated in the Assembly and in all

JSnited'Nations organs.
His delegation could not support the

fallacy that the People's Republic of
China had been a legitimate Member
and that it had been illegally deprived of
its representation. The fact was that there
were two Chinese States: the People's
Republic of China, which encompassed
all the territory of mainland China and
the vast majority of its population, and
the other, which was the remainder of
what was the Republic of China, a foun-
der of the United Nations, which only
encompassed Taiwan and the neighbour-
ing islands. The dual representation
formula proposed by his delegation and
others had the apparent disadvantage of
not being accepted by either of the two
Chinese Governments, but that should
not be a barrier to the majority of the
Member States supporting it. If the Al-
banian draft resolution were to be
adopted, it would deprive a founding
Member of its rights.

The representative of Guatemala
stressed that the entry of the People's
Republic of China to the United Nations
must never be carried out in exchange
for the expulsion of the Republic of
China, and his delegation therefore firmly
rejected the 23-Power draft resolution,
sponsored by Albania and others. Be-
cause of the gravity of a case of expulsion,
his delegation would vote in favour of
the proposal to give priority to the "im-
portant question" draft resolution, of
which his delegation was a co-sponsor.

The representative of Nicaragua said
that the requirement in Article 18 of the
United Nations Charter regarding a two-
thirds majority vote applied to all aspects
of the China question, especially any-
thing relating to expulsion. If the mem-
bership of the People's Republic of China
was justified by the principle of uni-
versality, the same principle justified
the permanent membership of free peo-
* ples, such as those of the Republic of
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China. Views to that effect were ex-
pressed by the representatives of the
Dominican Republic, Haiti, Honduras
and Uruguay.

The representative of Saudi Arabia
said that the question before the Assem-
bly was not whether there existed one,
two or more Chinas. The real question
was whether or not the Republic of
China, a well-defined political entity
should lose its seat on account of 'the
fact that about one half of the Member
States believed that the People's Republic
of China should rightfully assume its
permanent seat in the Security Council
and become a full-fledged State Member
of the Organization. Arguments had been
adduced to the effect that if representa-
tives of the People's Republic of China
took its seat in the Organization, ipso
facto the representatives of the Republic
of China should forthwith be expelled.
That was the question, not the question
of the restoration of the rights of the
People's Republic of China. There were
those who thought that because Taiwan
assumed the name "Republic of China",
once the People's Republic of China
occupied its seats in the Security Coun
cil and the General Assembly, there
would be such a dearth of seats that the
representative of Taiwan would not have
a place in the United Nations. Repre-
sentatives were confusing the issues.

The people of Taiwan, alias the Re-
public of China, constituted a clear-cut
political entity that had since the found-
ing of the Organization developed its
own socio-economic system. Yet, some
spoke of the people of Taiwan as though
they were prototypes of the Chinese of
the mainland. Conceding that at one time
China exercised suzerainty over the'is-
land of Taiwan before the Japanese occu-
pation did not bestow upon the main-
land Chinese the right to claim political
suzerainty over a people who should be
consulted. The United Nations should
not play politics with the destiny of any
people. He asked whether some Member
States wanted to transfer the people of
Taiwan to the people of mainland China
against their will. Had they taken the
trouble to ascertain whether the people
of Taiwan would like to join the people

of the People's Republic of China? The
Assembly had no right to impose itself
on a people; it would be against the prin-
ciples and purposes of the Charter and
it would be violating the right of peoples
to 'self-determination. In his view, the
whole question revolved around the right
of self-determination. If Taiwan was to
be expelled because it had a non-
representative Government, what about
50 or 60 other Member States that
would come under the scrutiny of
anyone who would like to challenge their
legality? The . representative of Saudi
Arabia said that the Assembly had neither
the right nor the power to compel the
the people of Taiwan to merge with the
mainland,

The representative of Tunisia said that
as result of developments since 1949, the
Republic of China had acquired rights
which were now challenged. Its expul-
sion from the United Nations therefore
posed a problem of major importance
for his delegation. The Republic of China,
established on Formosa, had become the
Government of an independent island
whose population claimed a right to self-
determination. If the Republic of China
had to free China's seat for the People's
Republic of China, that should not preju-
dice the future of Formosa which in
conformity with the Charter concerning
the right of peoples to self-determination,
might wish to be represented in the Gen-
eral Assembly and in its subsidiary organs
as an entity separated from the People's
Republic of China or linked to it by
special ties. The major Powers concerned
might recognize Formosa as a separate
entity in the -interests of a balance to
allow the establishment of a durable
peace in the region. That possibility
should not be rejected out of hand. It
would be unfortunate if the problem. of
Formosa and its implications delayed the
active participation of the People's Re-
public of China in the United Nations
when there existed a consensus, if not
a unanimous will, that this participation
should be assured as soon as possible.
It was urgent to strengthen the United
Nations by restoring to the People's Re-
public of China its full rights. To facili-
tate a solution to that problem, he said,
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the Tunisian delegation had submitted
three separate proposals.

Additional Statements

The representative of Albania said that
the debate had confirmed the legitimate
preoccupation of the Member States to
repair the grave injustices committed
against the Chinese nation of 700 million
and th% necessity for the People's Re-
public f China to occupy, as soon 'as
possible, its rightful place in the Organi-
zation. The United States had not only
continued to oppose the will of the
majority of the Member States, but it
had tried to make the United Nations
an accomplice in its anti-Chinese policy.
The United States had changed its tactics
but not its basic position. It knew full
well that its proposal for the so-called
dual representation would never be ac-
cepted by the People's Republic of China.'
The United States imperialists had occu-
pied by force the Chinese island of
Taiwan and, as early as 1950, had an-
nounced officially that they were going
to set up their military control there,
which they had then transformed into
an aggressive base against the People's
Republic of China and other peace-
loving States in Asia. The military occu-
pation of Taiwan did not change the
sovereignty of the People's Republic of
China over that island. The United States
manoeuvres involving so-called dual rep-
resentation sought to legalize the long-
standing United States plot of the so-
called two, Chinas; it aimed at. disaiem-
bering the territory of China and per-
petuating the occupation of Taiwan. The
United States attempt to legalize the
status of the puppet Chiang Kai-shek
clique by recognizing it as a Member
State was fraught with danger for Mem-
ber States and for the United Nations
itself. Any such arrangement would cre-
ate a dangerous precedent and legalize
interference in the affairs of other States.
There was no, question of excluding a
Member State it was simply a matter
of expelling the remnants of a clique
overthrown by the Chinese people. The

United States had placed on the same
lcvcl respected representatives of sover-
eign States and a clique of renegades
who represented no one.

Many speakers had correctly stressed
that the two draft resolutions submitted
by the United States and other delega-
ions were illegal and in flagrant contra-
diction with the realities of today and
with justice and the Charter. Their pur-
pose was to block China. The only
equitable solution to the question under
discussion-was in the draft resolution

_ubmitted by 23 co-sponsors, which
called for the restoration of- all the
rights of the People's Republic of China.

The representative of the Republic of
China said that the progress and the
achievements of his country in the past
25 years spoke for themselves. They
were beyond the representatives of Al-
bania, Algeria or any other country to
detract from. or to tarnish. It was ridicu-
lous to maintain that the rights which
the Republic of China had exercised
since the founding of the United Nations
must be taken away in toto to accom-
modate Mao Tse-tung and company.
That was not to deny the reality of the
existence of the Chinese Communist
regime. It was precisely because its ex-
istence was such a frightening reality
that the so-called question of Chinese
representation had become one of the
most momentous issues confronting the
Organization. A regime the General As-
sembly was asked to admit was one
which had, by its overt acts and declared
policies, been persistently violating the
Charter even before its admission and
should therefore be denied admission if
the terms of Article 4 of the Charter
were to be faithfully observed. The co-
sponsors of the Albanian draft resolution
who regarded the expulsion as a logical
consequence of the so-called restoration
of lawful rights to the Communist r-
gime, engaged in mere sophistry. The
"important question". draft resolution
merited the support of all loyal Members.
It would be contrary to logic and reason
and make a mockery of United Nations
jurisprudence, if a matter that had agi-
tated the. United Nations for over two
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decades should be casually resolved by
a margin of one or two votes. The "so-
called Taiwanesc" were overwhelmingly
loyal supporters of the Government of
the Republic of China, and if voices of
disgruntled elements were heard, they
wert more likely to be stimulated by
external influences than to be the spon-
tancous expressions of discontent. What
country was without its share of dissi-
dents? The Government of the Republic
of China and people were united in their
determination to resist the march of
communism and redouble their efforts to
build a free and democratic society. The
decision that the General Assembly was
about to make had a special significance
for the countries in the Asian-Pacific area.
His delegation hoped that the Assembly
would, in good judgement, reject all at-
tempts to unseat the Republic of China.
"In your decision lies the -fate of the
Chinese people, the peace and security of
Asia and the future of the United Na-
tions itself."

The representative of the United States,
summing up the strongly held views of
the United States, said that one dominant
theme could be found through the debate
and that was that the issue was not over
the seating of the People's Republic of
China in the United Nations. In fact,
for the first time there was something
close to unanimity on seating the Peo-
ple's Republic of China, and that was a
major historic development. *The real
issue was whether the Republic of China
should be expelled forthwith or whether
it should continue to be represented in
the Organization. His delegation be-
lieved that to retain the Republic of
China in the United Nations, while seat-
ing the People's Republic in both the
General Assembly and the Security Coun-
cil, was the most realistic solution. It
reflected the lain facts of who'governed
in Taiwan and who governed the Chinese
mainland. Any action that would lead to
the first expulsion of a Member State in
the 16-year history of the United Nations
would be a blow to the principle of uni-
versality. His delegation believed that the
evolution of reality was for the parties
concerned to determine. The United Na-
tion had no need to prejudice, predeter-

mine or pass judgement on the conflict-
ing claims, except ensure that the dispute
was resolved by peaceful means.

The United Nations should not attempt
to write the future history of China. The
future should be determined by the peo-
pIe directly concerned and the United
Nations should stick to the real issue:
how all the people of China should be
represented in the Organization. A deci-
sion must be taken that would not just
satisfy some debatable technical require-
ment but should be in keeping with the
broad purposes and principles of the
United Nations, namely, that an effective
representation be ensured for all the
Chinese people. How was such real repre-
sentation to be brought about except
through the actual Governments that ef-
fectively governed? There was the ques-
tion of legality. The representative of the
United States said that he was surprised
that some supporters of the Albanian
draft resolution had argued against his
delegation's draft resolution on grounds
of legality. It was most certainly the Al-.
banian resolution which flew in the face
of justice and due process, and that was
why it had been rejected year after year.
It used the word "expel" in total disre-
gard to the Charter. It would expel by
a majority vote, and without any refer-
ence whatsover to the law of the Charter
concerning expulsion. If the' Albanian
resolution were adopted, 14 million peo-
ple would be deprived of their only repre-
sentation in the United Nations. It was
unthinkable to decide on the expulsion
of a Member without a two-thirds major-
ity. The proposal to expel the Republic
of China was the heart of the matter; it
would be the first expulsion carried out
in the history of the Organization. To
take such a decision by a bare majority
would expose the United Nations to ill-
considered attempts to railroad other
Members out of the Organization, pos
sibly on transitory and emotional grounds.

Explanations before the Vote

The representative of Mongolia de-
clared that the People's Republic of China
was a founding Member of the United
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Nations and one of the permanent mem-
bers of the Security Council. The resto-
ration of the lawful seat of the repre-
sentative of the Chinese people was an
act of restoration of justice. The dis-
crimination against the People's Republic
of Chin , carried out by the United
States a d its allies, was based 'on the
policy o cold war and opposition to all
that was progressive. He expressed as-
tonishment at certain delegations which,
while seeking to restore the lawful rights
of the People's Republic of China, simul-
taneously expressed support for the so-
called "important question" draft resolu-
tion. His delegation would vote for the
23-Power draft resolution. It would vote'
against the 19-Power draft resolution,
which was aimed at forcing the General
Assembly to interfere in the internal af-
fairs of the Chinese people. It would also
vote against the "important question"
draft resolution, which was designed to
bar a p sitive solution.

The representative of Japan said that
his delegation would vote against the
so-called Albanian draft resolution, be-
cause it refused to face the realities of
the actual situation with regard to China.
It was based on a biased premise that
only the Government of the People's Re-
public of China existed and that, there-
fore, the Government of the Republic of
China was not entitled to be represented
in the Organization. It would be a vio.
lation of the Charter to take a decision
on such an important question by a sim-
ple majority. By the adoption of the
19-Power and the 22-Power draft reso-
lutions the conflicting claims of the two
Governments would neither be preju-
diced nor frozen and the settlement of
their claims would remain open to future
peaceful negotiations between the two
parties. The expulsion of the Republic of
China would exacerbate tension in Asia
which would ruri counter to the Charter.
He asked for priority for the vote on the
importantt question" draft resolution.

The representative of El Salvador'said
that the United Nations should act with-
in the principle of universality to bring
into its midst a Government which repre-
sented 700 million people but that did
not mean universality could be achieved

through expulsions. His dclegati6n had

no illusions that the voting would solve
the problem of China; it would have to

be solved by the Chinese people. The
principles of ncn-intervention and univer-

sality would guide his delegation's vote
On the various proposals and amendments.

* is deloga'ion would accept the decision
of the Assembly, as it respected the rule
of the majority.

The representative of Malaysia said
that the question before the Assembly was
neither the admission of a new State nor
the expulsion of an existing one. His
delegation did not agree with the so-
called non-expulsion draft resolution and
would vote against it. His delegation had
no doubt whatsover that the Government
of the People's. Republic of China was
de jure and de facto the Government of
China, and his delegation would vote
against the dual representation draft
resolution. It would vote for the draft
resolution submitted by Albania and
others. Taiwan was a separate issue to be
resolved by the parties concerned. He
poped that the question would be re-
solved by peaceful means and that due
account would be taken of the wishes of
the people of Taiwan, ascertained by the
process of self-determination.

The representative of Singapore de-
clared that there was only one China and
Taiwan was part of it. It was up fo the
Chinese people to determine the status
of Taiwani in the United Nations. The

-Fiited Nations Members should not in-
terfere in an internal matter. His delega-
tion would vote for the 23-Power draft
resolution sponsored by Albania and
others.

The representative of Austria said that,
last May, his country had recognized the
Government of the People's Republic of
China as the sole legal Government of
China, and his delegation would vote for
the 23-Power draft resolution. His Gov-
ernment hoped that the solution to the
problem of Taiwan could be found as a
result of peaceful evolution.

The representative of Peru said his
country was in favour of the represen-
tation of the People's Republic of China.
His delegation would vote against the
so-called important question resolution.
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The dual representation proposal spon-
sored 1y 19 delegations contained serious
defects: and inconsistencies .of a legal
nature. It found no support whatsoever
in the Charter and it was politically
stcrilc. His delegation would vote for the
23-Pover draft resolution, although it
had certain technical reservations about
it.

The representative of Madagascar said
that the fact was that the Republic of
China existed, and to claim the contrary
would be a violation of historical truth
and flout the feelings of 59 sovereign
States which recognized it. His delega-
tion would oppose any initiative which re-
sulted in the Republic of China losing the
representation to which it was entitled.

The representative of Rwanda said that
there was apparently unanimous agree-
ment that the People's Republic of China
should recover its place in the community
of nations. The 23-Power draft resolution
did not call into question the represen-
tation of the State known as the Republic
of China, which was seated in the United
Nations. His delegation therefore did not
find that sufficient reason to justify its
opposition to the text. The 19-Power
draft resolution recognized the lawful
right of the People's Republic of China,
it was mindful of the interests of the
Republic of China, and it fell within the
policy lines of his Government. His dele-
gation would be guided by the considera-
tions he had expressed.

The representative of Dahomey said
that his Government did not oppose the
admission of the People's Republic of
China,, but it would not wish to expel a
Member State. Any attempt to deprive
'the Republic of China of membership
was a4 important question. His delega-
tion would vote for the "important ques-
tion" draft resolution and for the dual
representation draft.

The !representative of Senegal said that
his Government had recognized the Peo-
ple's Republic of China more than 10
years ago. However, it did not believe
that the problem of Chinese representa-
tion could be dealt with in terms of the
expulsion of a Member State. His dele-
gation sincerely hoped to see the people
of Formosa represented but It did not

wish to see the Charter flouted. It would
abstain on voting on all procedural mo-
tions. His delegation would vote against
the dual representation draft resolution
and vote for the so-called Albanian pro-
posal. He would ask for a separate vote
on the last paragraph of that resolution.

The representative of Argentina stated
that it was well known that his Gov-
ernment had initiated negotiations with
the People's Republic of China to nor-
malize diplomatic and trade relations
with that country. His delegation consid-
cred that in any problem linked to the
representation of a Member State, it was
vital to preserve the principle .of terri-
torial integrity, proclaimed in Article
2(4) of the Charter. The 23-Power draft
resolution made no reference to that
principle. His delegation could not sup-
port the last part of that resolution be-
cause what was at stake was not expulsion
but the problem of the representation of
a Member State. With regard to the
so-called dual representation draft reso-
lution, his delegation considered that the
question of representation was a domestic
affair of China, and it would abstain on
that resolution.

The representative of Sierra Leone re-
called that the General Assembly had, in
1949, adopted a resolution on human
rights which called on all States to respect
the political independence of China; to
respect the right of the people of China
to choose freely their political institu-
tions and to maintain a Government in-
dependent of foreign control; to respect
existing Treaties relating to China; and
to refrain from seeking to acquire spheres
of influence or to create foreign-con-
trolled regimes within the territory of.
China, and to refrain from seeking to
obtain special rights or privileges within
that territory. The 22-Power and the
19-Power draft resolutions contravened
-that resolution and his delegation could
not support them.

The representative of Venezuela said
that his delegation would vote for the
"important question" draft resolution.
That had been his delegation's consistent
position, and there was no valid reason
to change it. No one denied the impor-
tance of that question. His delegation
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would vote in favour of the motion to
give priority to the draft resolution.

The representative of Pakistan said that
the sponsors of the 23-Power draft reso-
lution would not accept any amendment
to that resolution and would oppose pro-
posals to put any parts of it separately
to the vote. The reason was that the draft
resolution was an indivisible one. As for
the dual representation draft resolution,
the co-sponsors of the 23-Power draft
resolution would vote against it, because
its constitutionality under the Charter
was open to question; it sought to legalize
and give institutional permanence to a
situation of two conflicting authorities in
a single Member State. With regard to
the Saudi Arabian draft resolution, he
said that it was based on the "one China,
one Taiwan" concept. It would not lead
to the seating of the People's Republic.
of China which had categorically stated
that it would have nothing to do with the
United Nations if any formula of "two
Chinas", "one China, one Taiwan" or
"the status of Taiwan remaining to be
determined" was adopted. Concerning
the first two Tunisian draft resolutions,
they had to be read together as 'they
amounted to the "one China, one Tai-
wan" solution. The sponsors of the 23-
Power draft resolution would vote against
those draft resolutions, as they would
vote against the third Tunisian proposal.

The representative of Ghana said that
his Government had for a long time
recognized the People's Republic of
China and its right to seats in the Se-
curity Council and in the Assembly. The-
best way to ensure that the Organization
continued to represent the best hopes of
mankind was to be guided by the concept
of universality. That concept compelled
his delegation to recognize the rights of
the Republic of China to a seat in the
General Assembly. The two parties should
find some peaceful way of coming to
agreement between themselves. There
were two entities involved in the issue,
both of which had been treated, or were
being treated, as States by the Organi-
zation. His delegation would vote for the
"important question" resolution and pri-
ority for it. It would vote in favour of
the 23-Power draft resolution but re-

served its position on the part that sought
to expel the Republic of China. It would
vote for the dual representation draft
resolution.

The representative of the Democratic
Republic of the Congo said that his ddle-

pation would vote against any draft reso-
lution to exclude the Republic of China.
He would vote against the Albanian reso-
lution and vote for the "important ques-
tion" draft resolution. His delegation
would abstain on the dual representation
draft resolution for reasons which had
been stated.

The representative of Algeria declared
that to correct the injustice and the
anomaly that had survived was to restore
to the People's Republic of China the
full extent of its rights in the United
Nations without attempting to interfere
in the affairs coming under its, sovereignty
or to interfere in the integrity of its
territory. That was the genuine priority
problem; it was important politically, and
its solution could not endure any addi-
tional postponements. That priority must
express itself through the immediate
adoption of the 23-Power draft resolu-
tion. There was no greater priority. One
could not be in favour of the restoration
of the lawful rights of the People's Re-
public of China and at the same time
engage in procedural manoeuvres de-
signed to delay, if not block, that resto-
ration.

The representative of Albania said
that his delegation categorically rejected
the United States request for priority for
the "important question" draft resolution,.
because it constituted a flagrant violation
of the Charter and the rules of proce-
dure. It was not the so-called procedural
character of the United States proposal
which had led it to present the two-thirds
majority text, but rather political motives
aimed to obstruct the rights of the Peo-

ple's Republic of China in the. United
Nations. By voting against the priority
motion and the "important question"
draft resolution the General Assembly
would defend the Charter and the inter-
ests of the United Nations.

The representative of the United
States requested a vote on whether to
vote first on the "important question"
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draft resolution. His delegation's motion
for priority was in order under rule' 93
of the rules of procedure. Rule 93 ex-
pressly contcmjplated that the General
Assembly may decide to vote on propo-
sals in some order other than' that in
which they had been introduced.

The representative of New Zealand
supported the request that priority should
be given to the so-called non-expulsion,
or important question draft resolution. It
was a logical and a common practice to
vote on a procedural draft resolution
first. The motion for priority was not
aimed at giving priority for the substan-
tive draft resolution submitted by Aus-
tralia and others. His delegation ac.
cepted the fact that the Albanian draft
resolution should be voted on before the
dual representation draft resolution.

The representative of Saudi Arabia
held that his draft resolution should have
priority because it was a synthesis of the
two substantive draft resolutions and be-
cause it presented a compromise with
three well-defined options. It appealed
to Asians to settle their affairs among
themselves, without undue interference
from countries which did not understand
the problem of China, that were not in-
terested in the welfare of the Chinese
people, and that were only showing they
were clients that had interests with one
big State or another. The Charter should
transcend the petty national interests of
States. If his resolution was not given
priority, he would ask that it be trans-
ferred to the next General Assembly
session, since all the other draft resolu-
tions, with the exception of those sub-
mitted by Tunisia, would end in a dead-

lock and would not solve the question
of China. If the so-called Albanian draft
resolution won, the People's Republic of
China might or might not be seated.
Many avenues could be opened to the
Powers in the Security Council. It was
not such an easy question which could
be solved by majorities when the Assem-
bly was divided. If the Albanian draft
resolution were adopted, the United
States might be pushed into a situation
whereby it would not relinquish its inter-
est in South-East Asia, and particularly
Taiwan. If the United States draft reso-

lution won, there would be a deadlock,
and if it failed, there would be a dead-
lock. From the point .of view of inter-
national relations and establishing peace
and harmony, the Assembly would have
failed. The representative of Saudi Arabia
cmphasized that his delegation's resolu-
tion should have priority because it pro-
vided options.

The representative of Australia sup-
ported the proposal of the United States
for priority for the "important question"
draft resolution. That was a perfectly
legal procedural draft resolution calling
for the application of Article 18 of the
Charter which described expulsion as an
important question. Otherwise Member
States would be voting on substantive
draft resolutions without knowing what
they were voting about.

Explanations after the Vote
The representative of Spain said that
his delegation had abstained on the sub-
stantive draft resolution. A just and
peaceful coexistence was being sought on
a realistic basis, and it was not possible
to ignore the existence of a country with
750 million inhabitants. There were prin-
ciples in the Charter which remained
unalterable, such as non-intervention in
the internal affairs of other States. Full
compliance with it had been the strict
standard for Spain's international con-
duct. Accordingly, his delegation had ab-
stained on the 23-Power draft resolution.

The representative of Belgium said
that his Government's position was based
on the following considerations: the
Charter provided the State of China with
one single seat in the Organization, and
Belgium believed that the representatives
of the People's Republic of China must
occupy that seat. Consequently,.it could
not accept the so-called thesis of two
Chinas. His Government would not be
in favour, unless there were an agreement
between the two interested Governments,
of a double representation for a single
State. The permanent seat of China was
that of the People's Republic of China.
If the representatives of Taiwan had
wished to be a separate State from China
in the Organization, the question should
have been debated separately and settled

"'W-FT" M"em .7. 1

:



CRS 25

4

I
in a positive manner. That is why his
delegation had abstained on the "impor-
tant question" draft resolution and had
voted for the so-called Albanian .draft
resolution.

The representative of Albania declared
that, despite the efforts and numerous
pressures of the United States, the As-
sembly had adopted the draft resolution
submitted by his delegation and 22 others
to restore the lawful rights of the Peo-
ple's Republic of China. It was a victory
for all peace-loving forces, and a stun-
ning defeat for the United States. The
Assembly decision was also a great de-
feat for the Soviet socio-imperialists, who
had made every effort to isolate China.
It was an important contribution to the
struggle of peace-loving Member States
to free the United Nations from the
manipulations of the two great Powers.
By that decision, the Member States had
expressed their firm opposition to the
United States policy of diktat.

The representative of Trinidad and
Tobago said that the question before the
General Assembly had been a difficult
one. On the one hand, his delegation
could see an urgent need for the People's
Republic of China to participate in the
work of the United Nations. On the other,
his delegation ; could see the need for
findin a way to preserve representation
for thIe people of Taiwan such as they
had h d pending the eventual settlement
of the conflicting claims involved. Had
the second part of the operative para-
graph of the 23-Power draft resolution
been voted onseparately, his delegation
would have voted against the expulsion
of the Republic of China. Since the great
imperatives lay on the side of supporting
the effort which seemed most likely to
bring the participation of the People's
Republic of Cpina in the work of the
Organization, 1pis delegation had voted
for the 23-Power draft resolution.

The representative of Botswana said
that his delegation could not support the
importantt question" draft resolution, as
it was a device to prevent the People's
Republic of China from being seated.
His cgelegatioin had voted for the 23-
Power draft resolution, and it hoped that
the Chinese people would resolve their

mlTT

domestic differences which had kept them
apart for 20 years.

The representative of Italy said that
his Government had recognized the Pco-
ple's Republic of China and was devel-
oping relations with the great Chinese
nation. It wanted that country to join the
Organization at the session, and that was
why it had voted for the 23-Power draft
resolution. The expulsion of a Member
State was an important question; it was
one of the fundamental principles of the
Charter. However, his delegation be-
lieved that possible future implications
had to be taken into consideration and,
as the legal consistency.of the formula-
tions submitted did not appear sufficiently
demonstrated, the Italian delegation had
abstained.

The representative of Israel stated
that, despite certain shortcomings in the
23-Power draft resolution, and in particu-
lar the superfluity of the ultimate part
of the last paragraph, his delegation had
voted for it because its central purpose
was to clarify that the Government of the
People's Republic of China was entitled
to represent China. Israel's attitude was
based on the principle of universality, on
recognition of the right of all States to
be represented by their Governments and
on membership for every peace-loving
State that applied for it.

The representative of Australia said
that his Government was pleased to see
the People's Republic of China in the
United Nations. However, it was dis-
appointing that the collective decision of
the membershipshould have resulted in
the Republic of China losing its seat. His
delegation had voted against the 23-
Power draft resolution not on the grounds
that it called for the seating of the Peo-
ple's Republic of China but because it
described the People's Republic as the
only lawful representative of China and
demanded the expulsion of the Republic
of China.

The representative of Ireland said that
his Government believed that it was of
the highest importance in the interests of
peace that the People's Republic of China
take its place in the United Nations. His
Government did not wish to be associated
with any step directed at the expulsion
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of a Member which bad not persistently
violated the Charter. However, the As-
sembly was dcalng not with the question
of expulsion but with the representation
of a Mcmber State. His delegation did'not
regard the drart resolutions as entirely
satisfactory, but it had had to take a*
stand based on realism, His delegation
had voted against the 22-Power draft
resolution because it believed that the
importr ant question" provisions of Ar-
ticle I should not have been invoked
to present a realistic solution.

The representative of Malta said that
his delegation had voted against the 23-
Power draft resolution because it im-
plied the expulsion of the Republic of
China. In his delegation's view, the As-
sembly should neither oppose nor support
one side against the other in what was
essentially and exclusively an internal
and domestic Chinese issue. The question
of Chinese representation was one for
the Chinese people to decide. His dele-
gation had abstained on all procedural
proposals which sought to make it easier
or more difficult to achieve a solution of
the problem in accordance with the
wishes of one side or the other. His dele-
gation looked forward to the beneficial
results to come from the presence of the
People's Republic of China.

The! representative of New Zealand
said that his Government had long felt
that the People's Republic of China
should be represented, but it was deeply
disappointed over the expulsion of Tai-:
wan. It would have been more realistic
to have accepted the solid fact that there
were two Chinese Governments, each in
effective control of its territory and popu-
lation. That was why his delegation had
co-sponsored the 19-Power and 22-Power
draft resolutions

The represenative of Romania said
that th historic vote was eloquent testi-
mony to the progress made by the United
Nations. That justified the hope that the
United Nations would find it possible to
work with more determination and effec-
tiveness to fulfil its basic tasks,.namely,
the strengthening of peace and interna-
tional security and the development of
broad cp-operation between all countries.
The Ajsembly decision had emphasized

the role of the small and medium-sized
countries in the United Nations.

The representative of Venezuela said
that his delegation had voted against the
23-Power draft resolution sponsored by
Albania and others. His Government con-
sidered that the Pcople's Republic of
China should play a role in the United
Nations, but the representation of the
Republic of China, with which his Gov-
ernment maintained diplomatic relations,
should not be treated discourteously. His
Government had hoped that a formula
could be found which, while respecting
the Charter, would consider the existing
realities. Unfortunately, the proposals to
that effect had not won general support.
In the circumstances, his delegation had
voted against the 23-Power draft resolu-
tion. The General Assembly had taken a
decision by a more than two-thirds ma-
jority, and.his delegation respected that
decision. It was to be hoped that the
presence of the People's Republic of
China would strengthen and give new life
to the Organization.

The representative of Lebanon said
that his delegation had abstained on the
23-Power draft resolution, but would
have voted for it had it not included a
provision to expel a Member. The For-
eign Minister of his country had stated
during the general debate that the partici-
pation of the People's Republic of China
in the United Nations would consolidate
international co-operation, security and
peace. Its participation would undoubt-
edly give fuller meaning to universality,
which was one of the corner-stones of the
Charter.

ROLL-CALL VOTES.

22-Power draft resolution: would have
had the Assembly decide that any pro-
posal in the General Assembly which
would result in depriving the Republic of
China of representation in the United
Nations was an important question under
Article 18 of the Charter requiring a two-
thirds majority vote.

In favour: Argentina, Australia, Bahrain,
Barbados, Bolovia, Brazil, Central Afican
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Republic, Chad, China, Colombia, Congo
Democratic Republic of), Costa Rica, Da-
homey, Dominican Republic, El Salvador,
Fiji, Gabon, Gampia, Ghana, Greece, Gua-
temala, Haiti, Honduras, Indonesia, Israel,
Ivory Cast, Jamaica, Japan, Jordan, Khmcr
Republic, L.cbanon, Lesotho, Liberia, Luxem-
bourg, 'Madagascar, Malawi, Mauritius,
Mexico, New Zealand, Nicaragua, Niger,
Panama, Paraguay, Phippines, Portugal,
Rwanda, Saudi Arabia, South Africa, Spain,
Swaziland, Thailand, United States, Upper
Volta, Uruguay, Venezuela.

AgainVt: Afghanistan, Albania, Algeria,
Bhutan, Bulgaria, Burma, Burundi, Byelo-
russian SSR, Cameroon, Canada, Ceylon,
Chile, Cuba, Czechoslovakia, Denmark,
Ecuador, Egypt, Equatorial Guinea, Ethi-
opia, Finland, France, Guinea, Guyana,
Hungary, Iceland, India, Iraq, Ireland,
Kenya, Kuwait, Libyan Arab Republic, Ma-
laysia, Mali, Mauritania, Mongolia, Nepal,
Nigeria, Norway, Pakistan, People's Demo-
cratic Republic of Yemen, People's Republic
of the Congo, Peru, Poland, Romania, Sierra
Leone, Singapore, Somalia, Sudan, Sweden,
Syria, Trinidad and Tobago, Uganda, Ukrain-
ian SSR, USSR, United Kingdom, United
Republic of Tanzania, Yemen, Yugoslavia,
Zambia.

Abstentions: Austria, Belgium, Botswana,
Cyprus, Iran, Italy, Laos, Malta, Morocco,
Netherlands, Qatar, Senegal, Togo,'Tunisia,
Turkey.

23-Power draft resolution: calling for the
restoration of all the rights of the Peo-
ple's Republic of China and the expulsion
of the representatives of Chiang Kai-
shek.

In favour: Afghanistan, Albania, Algeria,
Austria, Belgium, Bhutan, Botswana, Bul-
garia, Burma, Burundi, Byelorussian SSR,
Cameroon, Canada, Ceylon, Chile, Cuba,
Czechoslovakia, Denmark, Ecuador, Egypt,
Equatorial Guinea, Ethiopia, Finland,
France, Ghana, Guinea, Guyana, Hungary,
Iceland, India, Iran, Iraq, Ireland, Israel,
Italy, Kenya, Kuwait, Laos, Libyan Arab
Republic, Malaysia, Mali, Mauritania, Mex-
ico, Mongolia, Morocco, Nepal, Netherlands,
Nigeria, Norway, Pakistan, People's Demo-
cratic Republic of Yemen, People's Republic
of the Congo, Peru, Poland, Portugal, Ro-
mania, Rwanda, Senegal, Sierra Leone,
Singapore, Somalia, Sudan, Sweden, Syria,
Togo, Trinidad and Tobago, Tunisia, Tur-
key, Uganda, Ukrainian SSR, USSR, United
Kingdom, United Republic of Tanzania,
Yemen, Yugoslavia, Zambia.

Against: Australia, Bolivia, Brazil, Cen-
tral African Republic, Chad, Congo, (Dem-
ocratic Republic of), Costa Rica, Dahomey,
Dominican Republic, El Salvador, Gabon,
Gambia, Guatemala, Haiti, Honduras, Ivory
Coast, Japan, -Khmer Republic, Lesotho,
Liberia, Madagascar, Malawi, Malta, New
Zealand, Nicaragua, Niger, Paraguay, Philip-
pines,. Saudi Arabia, South Africa,.Swazi-
land, United States, Upper Volta, Uruguay,
Venezuela.

Abstcntions: Argentina, Bahrain, Barba-
dos, Colombia, Cyprus, Fiji, Greece, Indo-
nesia, Jamaica, Jordan, Lebanon, Luxem-
bourg, Mauritius, Panama,, Qatar, Spain,
Thailand..

MOWN M"Wr
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* Text of Resolution 2758 (XXVI)

THE GENERAL AssEMBLY,

Recalling the principles of the Charter of
the United Nations,

Considering that the restoration of the
lawful rights of the People's Republic of

*China is essential both for the protection
of the Charter of the United Nations and
for the cause that the United Nations must
serve under the Charter,

Recognizing that the representatives of the
Government of the People's Republic of
Chinanare the only lawful representatives of
China to the United Nations and that the
People's Republic of China is one of the five
permanent members of the Security Council,

Decides to restore all its rights to the
People's Republic of China and to recognize
the representatives of its Government as the
only legitimate representatives of -China to
the United Nations, and to expel forthwith
the representatives of Chiang Kai-shek from
the place which they unlawfully occupy at
the United Nations and in all the organiza-
tions related to it.

Cable by Secretary-General

After the Assembly decision, the Secre-
tary-General, U Thant, cabled the text of
the resolution to the Acting Minister for
Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic
of China in Peking.

A Statement by Assembly President

The President of the twenty-sixth session
of the General, Assembly, Adam Malik
(Indonesia), in a statement issued on 26
October, appealed "to all Member States
to rise above the emotions that were en-
gendered in the course of our debates and

to join hands in giving our positive con-
tribution towards the realization of our
shared ideals". He hoped that the prob-
lem regarding Taiwan, which still re-
mained after the Assembly's decision,
could be resolved peacefully by the Chi-
nese people themselves.
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II. Statements by United States Representative George Bush

United Nations Votes To Seat People's Republic of China

and Expel Representatives of Republic of China

Follouing are statements made in plenary
session of the U.N. GenetaZ Assembly on Oc-
tober 18 and 25 by U.S. Representative George.
Bush, a statement by Ambassador Bush isued
on October 25, and the text of a reuoltsin
adopted by the Assembly on October 5.,

STATEMENTS BY AMBASSADOR BUSH.
IN PLENARY SESSION

Statement of October 18
USUN press release 163 dated October 1S

For 22 years the question of representation of
the great nation of China in the United Nations
has been a major international issue-a trouble-
some and intractable one.

In the history of this issue the year 1971 can
be, and ought to be, a year of change and
decision.

At the outset, Mr. President, it is very difficult
for me to know how to reply to the outrageous
slanders of the delegate from Albania, and for
a moment it was hard to believe that we were in,
October 1971, because this old-fashioned tirade,
complete with the cliches of the cold war, rolled.
the clock back well before October of 1971. And
so I say it is difficult for me; but let us proceed
in this General Assernbly debate without name-'
calling, and let us discuss the issues. That is
what we are here to do.

For 21 years the Assembly faced on this ques-
tion only two stark alternatives. We could
either leave'things as they were, with no repre-
sentation here for the enormous population of
the Chinese mainland or we could agree to a
formula which, in a single stroke, would make
room for the People!s Republic of China by ex-
pelling the Republic of China, a member and,
we all agree in goo4 standing. As to this latter

step, the Assembly has always been aware of its
drastic nature and its fateful implications for
the U.N. itself; and year after year this As-
sembly refused to take this step, even though
it meant prolonging the absence of the People's
Republic of China from this organization. So
the situation remained frozen.

Everybody has known all through those
years that there was a third possibility. Instead
of throwing out one of these governments to
make room for the other, it was perfectly pos-
sible for the United Nations to accommodate
them both. The fact that discussion of such a
solution was highly distasteful to the settled
policies of both was not in itself a conclusive
argument against it, since the peaceful resolu-
tion of strongly held conflicting views very
often requires difficult decisions. I believe all of
us are aware that there has been a steadily grow-
ing discussion, although muted, about a practi-
cal way to accommodate the realities of the
China question within the U.N.

It has become increasingly clear that the past
pattern of U.N. decisions simply is no longer
sufficient. The time has arrived to find a way to
welcome the People's Republic of China into the
United Nations. In so doing, however, we must
act with due regard for realism, justice, and the
purposes and principles of the United Nations.
' It must be a way which would avoid the unac-

ceptable route of expelling a law-abiding and a
faithful member of the United Nations. It
should be a way that could command the assent
of a sufficient majority in the General Assembly
itself. it should be a way which facilitates the
tasks of this organization in working for peace.
My Government set out to develop such a pro-
posal, and in the process we consulted with very
nearly the whole membership of the U.N. We
excluded a few' from our consultations.

Source: Department of State Bulletin, November 15, 1971: 548-556.

Al



I CRS - 30

In embarking on this course we were well
aware of the difficulties. Fori many years the
issue had been posed in sharp black-and-white
terms and positions had been frozen on each
side. But we went ahead in the belief that this
year ought to be, and could be, as we embark on
the second quarter century of the United Na-
tions, a year of decision-and that the decision
must be soiuid and realistic and just, and not
one which this organization would later have
cause to regret.

In this spirit, and with the help of many gov-
ernments sitting here today, we proceeded to
shape an alternative to the Albanian resolution.
The final result is embodied in a draft resolu-
tion whose text appears in document A/L.633.
It is cosponsored by 19 members including the
United States.

Our draft resolution is short, and in the con-
text of the 'Albanian resolution I shall simply
read it:

T'ho Gcncral Asscmbly,
Noting that since the founding of the United Nations

fundamental changes have occurred in China,
Having rcgard for the existing factual situation,
Noting that the Republic of China has been continu-

ously represented as a Member of the United Nations
since 194,

Bclieving that the People's Republic of China should
be represented in the United Nations,

Recalling that Article 1, paragraph 4, of the Charter
of the United Nations establishes the United Nations
as a centre for harmonizing the actions of nations,

Believing that an equitable resolution of this problem
should be sought In the light of the above-mentioned
considerations and without prejudice to the eventual
settlement of the conflicting claims involved,

1. Hereby affirms the right of representation of the
People's Republic of China and recommends that it be
seated as one of the five permanent members of the
Security Council;

2. Afirms the continued right of representation of
the Republic of Cblna;

3. Recommends that all United Nations bodies and
the specialized agencies take Into account the provi-
sions of this resolution in deciding the question of
Chinese representation.

I need comment only briefly on this draft
resolution. Its terms are simple and direct. In
essence, it recommends that the People's Re-
public of China take over China's place as a
permanent member of the Security Council and
provides representation both for the People's

Republic of China and for the Republic of
China ini the General Assembly.

The sponsors of this resolution believe it is
the most realistic, pragmatic, and equitable so-
lution to this problem. Under its terms:

-The Republic of China would continue to
be represented in the General Assembly instead
of being summarily and unjustly ejected.

-The representatives of the People's Repub-
lic of China, with its enormous territory and
population, would no longer be excluded from
the General Assembly and, in addition, would
occupy the seat of China in the Security
Council.

-All the people of China would thus at last
be represented in the United Nations by the
governments which for over 20 years have ac-
tually governed them.

Moreover, this resolution, while achieving
these things, has been very carefully written in
order to avoid any prejudice to related matters.
It does not ask member states to alter their
recognition policies or their bilateral relations.
It does not ask that. It does not in any way pur-
port to divide China into two separate states or
to commit those who vote for it on how they
may in the future regard the legal or the diplo-
matic situation of the parties involved. It does
not take either a "two-Chinas" position or a
one-China, one-Taiwan" position, or in any

other way seek to dismember China. It is simply
founded on the reality of the present situation
as we all know it to be, but it does not seek
to freeze this situation for the future. On the
contrary, it expressly states in the preamble
that a solution should be sought without preju-
dice to a future settlement.

We are aware that some, although recog-
nizing this as a political initiative to solve a
practical political problem, have raised legal
questions. It is unavoidable that what we pro-
pose should be new, because the situation that
we are dealing with in October 1971 is unique.
But the charter, which is flexible enough to al-
low for the representation of Byelorussia, the
Ukraine, and the U.S.S.R., is certainly flexible
enough to accommodate this situation. There-
fore, we have sought to develop a resolution
that is compatible with the law of the charter

-Plirf.py T
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and which recognizes that if the U.N. is to be
strong aiid keep paco with the times, it cannot
and it must not be afraid to innovate.

That is the nature of this proposal we have
placed before you. It is an eminently realistic,
fair, and practical proposal to solve this historic
problem of Chinese representation.

There is another proposal before the Assem-
bly: the Albanian resolution. It would not only
admit the People's Republic of China but would
also, in the same stroke, "forthwith". expel the
Republic of China from the United Nations
and all its organs.

The act of expulsion, fellow delegates, is the,
issue before us today. Both sides agree that the
People's Republic of China should be admitted,
and both are in agreement on that point, and
both agree that they should sit in the Security
Council as a permanent member. One funda-
mental point divides us: whether to retain or to
expel the Republic of China.

I submit that the course of expulsion, first,
is most ill advised and dangerous as a precedent
in the U.N., and second, simply is an unaccept-
able price to pay for the entry of the People's
Republic of China into this organization. Let
me give my reasons for both these points.

First, as to expulsion as a precedent: In the
26-year history of the U.N., no member has
been expelled or deprived of its seat. Not one.
In fact, the whole trend has been just the other
way, so that the original 51-nation membership
has grown now to 131, including an immense
variety of sizes and political systems. Yet here
it is proposed that a member in good standing,.
a government representing over 14 million peo-
ple, served here by decent men, with no charter
violations against its name and, on the contrary,
with a most constructive record, should be ex-
pelled utterly from the United Nations and all
its agencies, solely because certain other gov.
ernments question its legitimacy.

And let us remember realistically that, once
expelled, the likelihood of the Republic of China
ever being readmitted to the United Nations as
a separate member, under whatever name or
label, would be approximately zero, given the
fact that under the charter a proposal for its
admission could be vetoed in the Security
Council.

If the Assembly.is going to travel down that
road, where do we stop? Who can predict what
United Nations member could be next? Surely
there is many another member in this organiza-
tion which, though fully in possession of terri-
tory and government powers, could one day. be-
come the target of some political combination
in these halls commanding a simple majority
aiming to throw it out of the United Nations
solely because its right to govern is disputed
by others.

If we are going to start playing with the right
of members to sit in this organization as if that
right were a chip in some international poker
game, we will have started the United Nations
itself down a very perilous slope.' We think
such a step could have a profoundly damaging
effect on this organization and on the attitudes
of many members toward it. It would lead
away from universality, away from realism, and
toward factionalism, recrimination, and irrele-
vancy. It would damage the very fabric of this
organization.

At this point, Mr. President, I would like
to say a few words about universality. Much
has been said from this podium on this subject.
During the 25th anniversary session last year,
two declarations were adopted which endorsed
the goal of universality. Many distinguished
speakers in this year's general debate have re-
iterated their governments' dedication to this
ideal. As we understand universality, Mr. Presi-
dent, it means the creation of circumstances
whereby all peoples eventually can be repre-
sented in this world organization. We honestly
do not see how the supporters of the Albanian
resolution can logically invoke the principle of
universality. Although they may question the
legitimacy of the Republic of China, none of
them contests the unblinkable fact that it is
very much a reality. In our view, a vote for
the Albanian resolution is a vote against uni-
versality. One nation coming in and one going
out does not make this organization more
universal.

We should frankly face the fact that this
session of the United Nations cannot and should
not try to write the last chapter in the com-
plicated history of China's relations with itself
or with the rest. of the world. We should con-
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ceutrate instead on writing today's chapter in
the history of China's relations with the United
Nations. If we can do that and do it right, we
will have accomplished a great deal, and I
believe we will have given the United Nations
a new lease on life.

Thero are those who argue that the Republic
of China has to be expelled, however regrettable
that is, simply because the People's Republic
has announced in advance that it will not par-
ticipate on any other basis. I respect the sin-
cerity of those who make this argument, but
for several reasons, we simply cannot agree.

The formula we have proposed has been most
carefully written to avoid placing any unnec-
essary difficulties in Peking's way, comments
from this podium prior to my speech
notwithstanding.

The resolution neither says nor implies that
there are "two Chinas" or "one China and one
Taiwan." It does not attempt to prejudice the
status of China or of future developments be-
tween the Republic of China and the People's
Republic of China or of relations between them.
It carefully closes no doors concerning future
developments. It simply provides that, given
the existing state of affairs, the People's Repub-
lie of China, which is not in the United Nations,
should come in and should take over the Secu-
rity Council seat and that the Republic of
China, which i. in, should remain in. The resolu-
tion does not, to be sure, accept the claims of
the parties; but neither does it deny or reject
or prejudice those claims. It is completely silent
on them. Nothing consistent with the realities of
the situation could be less prejudicial.

For all these reasons, then, I commend to the
General Assembly the 19-power draft resolution
known as the dual representation resolution.

-It is a new approach responsive to a new
and more hopeful situation in the relations be-
tween China and the rest of the world.

-It provides, for the first time, effective rep-'
resentation in the United Nations for all the
people of Cina by those who actually govern
them.

-It realistically provides that the People's
Republic of China, which governs the largest
population of any government on earth, should
occupy the Security Council seat.

-It avoids the expulsion of the Republic of
China-an unnecessary, unrealistic, dangerous,
and irreversible step which is the distinguishing
feature of the Albanian resolution.

-It carefully avoids any attempt to prej-
udice or foreclose the ultimate solution of any
of the disputed issues relating to China or to
affect the recognition policies or bilateral rela-
tions of any member.

Fellow delegates, the time has come for the
United Nations to settle this question and to do
so in a way that will be just to all parties, real-
istic in its reflection of the facts, and construc-
tive for the United Nations and its members.
I have great confidence that this can be done
and that the dual representation resolution will
do it. By contrast, the expulsion of a member
in good standing, which would result from the
Albanian resolution, is simply unrealistic and
certainly dangerous for the future of the United
Nations. It is for this reason that the United
States and its cosponsors have proposed a second
resolution. This resolution begins with a very
brief reference to the provisions of the charter,
and then it reads, and I quote:

Deofdea that any proposal in the General Assembly
which would result in depriving the Republic of China
of representation in the United Nations is an impor-
tant question under Article 18 of the Charter.

In practical terms, our resolution would re-
quire that the Albanian resolution or any other
resolution having the effect of depriving the
Republic of China of representation must ob-
tain a two-thirds majority in order to be
adopted.

Let me be very, very clear here as to what
we are talking about.

We are dealing in this important question
resolution with the question of expulsion.

If you vote "yes" on the non-expulsion reso-
lution you are voting against this insidious
precedent of expulsion by a simple majority.

If you vote "no" on this resolution you in
essence will be voting for expulsion-and in
so doing you will, in our judgment and in the
judgment of many members sitting out here to-
day, be undermining the very foundation of
the United Nations itself. The issue.'is just
exactly that clear.

"1
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And Po matter how honorable men here will
twist and turn so as to avoid this serious ques-
tion, the one and only question involved here
is expulsion. Are you for it or against it-it's

just that simple.
It is only logical and in keeping with United

Nations practice' that this procedural 'point
should be settled before the voting on sub-
stantive proposals. Accordingly, the United
States delegation moves that the General As-
sembly vote first on the resolution contained
in document A/L.632.

Mr. President and fellow delegates, the ques-
tion before us is the most serious and impor-
tant that will face the Assembly in this session
or possibly for years to come. Let me assure you
that the United States approaches it in a most
serious and forthright spirit. Our present pol-
icy is a logical evolution of the position we
stated in this hall on this issue last.year. My
colleague sitting here today, Ambassador Phil-'
lips, stated on November 12, 1970: 2

The fact of the matter is, the United States is as
interested as any in this room to see the People's
Republic of China play a constructive role among the
family of nations. All of us are mindful of the industry,
talents, and achievements of the great people who live
in that cradle of civilization.

That was last year. We want to see both these
entities in the United Nations. Our policy need
not and does not interfere with the plans for
President Nixon's visit or with the mutual de-
sire of the two sides to develop better contact
one with the other.

Many difficult issues surround the relations
of the Chinese People's Republic with the rest
of the world. They cannot all be resolved over-
night. We in this Assembly certainly cannot
resolve them all by any amount of resolution-
making. What we can do is to decide-here,"
now, at long last-the vexing problem that is
properly before us: how China should now be
represented in the United Nations.

Let each of us for a moment look at what
is best for the United Nations. Many of you
know very well that you don't really want the

The U.S. motion for priority was -adopted by the
Assembly on Oct.25 by a rolcall vote of 61 (U.S.) to 53,
with 15 4bstentions.

'Bu.trui of Dec. 14, 1970, p. 733.

Republic of China expelled. We 19countrie
who have sponsored our resolution ask you
now to act here at the United Nations with
the United Nations best interests in mind,

Let us stand up for what is fair and decent
and constructiv, .

Let us welcome a large and dynamic reality
to our mi 1st, but let's do it not on its own tcrms,
but on the United Nations terms. Let us affirm
representation for the People's Republic of
China, but let us vigorously protect the prin-
ciple that no smaller reality, in this case the
Republic of China, which has abided by the
charter, faithfully abided by this charter, n-.ed
ever fear, now or in the future, that it wili be
expelled to accommodate a larger reality.

Let us make this decision realistically, Wisely,
equitably, and in a way that will strengthen the
United Nations for its service to peace, now
and for time immemorial.

Statement of October 25
USUN press release 168 dated October 25

Very shortly our'debate on the representation
of China will be over, and we will be proceed-
ing to vote on the proposals before us. We have
already debated this question for a week-as
well we might, because it is a question ofgreat
importance and the decisions we are about to
take will be historic, momentous decisions for
the United Nations.

Let me now sum up the strongly held view
of the United States.

We in the United States delegation have lis-
tened most attentively to all the statements
made here, representing all shades of viow.
Within the immense variety of arguments v
find one dominant theme throughout this de-
bate, one dominant issue. That issue is not over
the seating of the People's Republic of
China in the United Nations.

In fact, for the first time in the history of the
United Nations there is something Close to
unanimity behind the proposition th t it ,is
time for the People's Republic to be se td in
the United Nations, including taking its seat
as a permanent member of the Security Comncil.
That is a major and historic development here.
It is not at issue in the United Nations any
more.

4i
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No. the issue be fore us can be stated very
siumly:

Shall the republic of China be "expelled
forthwith" from the United Nations, or shall its
COntmuel replresentatioii be aflirnied?

That is the heart of the matter. It is the only
question in the debate; it is the only question in
the resolutions we are about to vote on; and it is
the question on which I intend to concentrate
in this statement..

There. may be a thousand shadings in the
answers to this question, and I don't deny that
shadings can be important..

But when we come to the heart of the matter,
there are only two possible answers: Either the
Republic of China will continue to be repre-
sented in the United Nations, or it will be ex-
peiled. And between those two stark alterna-
tives the United States very deeply and ear-.
nestly believes that one is right and the other

The Republic of China should not and must
not. be expelled or deprived of its U.N. represen-
tation. It should and must continue to be repre-
seritedl n this organization.

In the terms of our resolution, the Assembly
should affirm "the continued right of represen-
tat ion of the Republic of China."

Let. me sum up our reasons for this position as
simply and clearly as I can.

First.: This solution is realistic. To retain the
Republic of China in the United Nations, while
seating the People's Republic in both the Gen-
eral Assembly and the Security Council, is the
most realistic solution open to us.

It reflects the plain facts of who governs in
Taiwan as well as who governs the Chinese
mainland.

For 20 years the United States has been ac-
cused of ignoring reality. Today, I submit, it is
the sponsors of the Albanian resolution who are'
ignoring reality. It is amazing to what lengths
50me of the supporters of the Albanian resolu-
tion have gone to disguise these facts or distract
attention from these plain facts.

Mr. President, the representatives of the Re-
public of China speak for the government of a
population numbering 14 million.

Many governments in this debate have indi-
cated that including the actual governments -of

the world in the United Nations is a 'vise step,
a creative step that ought to be taken wherever
it is feasible. That is what we think is meant
by that much-used and much-abused word
"universality."

Any action that would lead to the first expul-
sion of a member in the 26-year history of the
United Nations would be a blow to the principle
of universality.

So that is our first reason-realism and
universality.

Second: We believe the evolution of this
reality is for the parties concerned to determine.
The United Nations has no need to prejudge or
predetermine or pass judgment on the conflict-
ing claims-except to help insure that the dis-
pute is resolved only by peaceful means. The
United Nations should not, and our resolution
does not, attempt to write the future history of
China or to influence the evolution of that part
of the world.

I submit that we should leave those matters
to history, as determined by the people directly
concerned, and stick to the real issue before us.
The issue is this: how all the people of China
should be represented in this organization.

This leads me to my third point. The repre-
sentation of both these Chinese governments in
the United Nations, in accordance with the
terms of our resolution, is a perfectly practical
plan. It contains nothing prejudicial to the posi-
tion of either party-and indeed it has been
most carefully written to avoid doing so. It does
not prejudge any ultimate solution of this
matter.

I have heard many speakers speculate on what
might or might not happen if this Assembly
adopts the resolutions which we have presented.

But I submit, Mr. President, that our task is
not to speculate, but to find a valid, equitable,
and realistic solution. Let us in the United Na-
tions have the courage of our own convictions
and do what we believe is right and necessary-
what is truly in the interests of this organiza-
tion and of world peace.

If we act in that spirit, we will want to make
sure that the decision we are about to take bene-
fits all the people directly concerned, not just
the majority.

It must be a decision that-will not just satisfy
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some (debatable t(hnical requirement but will

serve a major objective in keeping with the

broad purposes and principles of the United

Nations. That objective is to see to it that there

is real, meaningful, effective representation in

these halls for all these people-including those

14 inillion on Taiwan. And how is such real
representation to be brought about at this point

in time, except through the actual governments
that effectively govern?

How else can we resolve this great issue in a
way that does not violate our -collective
conscience?

In my Government's extensive consultations
with almost all members of the United Nations
on this question, we heard one view expressed
more consistently than any other. It was that the
Republic of China ought not to be denied repre-
sentation here as the price for opening the door
to the People's Republic of China.

Some expressed strong opposition to expul-
sion. Some expressed a profound aversion to
such a prospect, others at least a deep regret.
But however this view was stated, it became
clear to us that a large majority of the members
of this organization insist, or at the very least
strongly prefer, that the Republic of, China
should continue to be represented here along
with the People's Republic of China.

That, Mr. President, is the real underlying
conviction of the majority of members in this
Assembly. Let us act and vote on that conviction.

And now my fourth point: the question of
legality. I am franklysurprised that some of the

supporters of the Albanian resolution should
have argued against our resolution on grounds
of legality, of conformity with the charter and
the rules of due process, and so on.

If there is a resolution before us which is ar-

bitrary and which flies in the face of justice and
due process-which are the real concern of the
law-it is most certainly the Albanian resolu-
tion. No wonder it has been rejected so many

- times, year after year, by this Assembly. In
total disregard of the charter it proposes to
"expel"-that is the word, and that is the act
it describes-to "expel" the Republic of China
from the United Nations and all its organs with-
out regard for the people concerned.

It would do so by a majority vote of this As-
sembly and without any reference to the law
of the charter concerning expulsion. Where is
due process here? Has anyone presented a shred
of evidence that the Republic of China, in the
words of article 6, has "persistently violated the
Principles contained in the present Charter"?
There is no such evidence. The Republic of
China has no stain on its name here, no charter
violation of any kind. It is a member in excel-
lent standing.

Many members here have cause to know of
its constructive service both to the purposes of
this organization and to the developing
countries.

The supporters of the Albanian resolution
would have us believe that they propose to expel
some amorphous group of people who represent
no one at all. Presumably they are a group of
private individuals who somehow have secured
delegates' badges. Nothing could be further
from the truth.

What the proponents of the Albanian resolu-
tion propose is the expulsion of the representa-
tives of 14 million people. It should be clear to
all in this room that if the Albanian resolution
should pass in its present form, those people
will be deprived of their only representation in
the United Nations.

By contrast, the dual representation resolu-
tion is straightforward, noncontentious, studi-
ously impartial in its language, and fully within
the law of the charter.

Some may ask, where and when the charter
has been used before in precisely the way our
resolution proposes. The answer of course is:
nowhere-because in 26 years the United Na-

tions has never faced precisely this situation.
But we hi ve demonstrated in other actions that
~the charter is a flexible document. It was written
by wise men to cope with the unforeseeable.

Within the charter's limits two members are
present here that are governed by the Soviet

Government in Moscow. Within its limits India,
even before full independence, became a full
voting member. Within its limits Egypt and

Syria joined, became one member, divided
again, and resumed their separate seats. Within
its limits two members, Tanganyika and Zanzi-
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bar. joined and became one. Within its Jimits
Indonesia, having renounced its membership,
after some years changed its mind and--amid

general rejoicing-resumed its seat without any
formality of readmission.

In every such case the United Nations has
faced a reality, not a theory-and has acted ac-
cordingly, finding new solutions for new
problems.

We are in a similar situation now. We face.
a reality, not a theory. Our proper concern must
be to do justice to the complex reality that exists
today in the form of effectively governing en-
tities, and the charter gives us the room to in-
novate to satisfy that concern.

Finally, a word about the first proposition
that will come before us in the voting: the reso-
lution deciding that any proposal to excludethe
Republic of China from the United Nations is
an important question.

This non-expulsion resolution will have the
effect of requiring that the Albanian resolution,
which contains such an expulsion proposal, will
fail unless it receives a two-thirds majority.

To decide such a question without a two-
thirds majority vote would be unthinkable. The
proposal to expel the Republic of China is, as
I said at the outset of this statement, the heart
of the matter before us. If it were to be adopted
it would be the first expulsion of a member-
by any procedure, legal or illegal-ever car-
ried out in the history of the United Nations.

If this is not an important question, what is?
To take such a decision by a. bare majority

would expose this organization in future times
to ill-considered attempts to railroad other
members out of the United Nations as soon as a
majority of members should decide-possibly on
quite transitory and emotional grounds-that
such and such a member does not truly represent
its people or that some other group represents
them better.

If members in this way, by a simple majority
vote in this hall, could impugn before the world
each other's legitimacy and each other's right
to be called states, what a sore temptation that
would be toward the promoting of instability
and confusion in the United Nations and in the
world. Such a development would inevitably

raise new and grave questions in many coun-
tries as to whether the United Nations had
become a cockpit for dissension rather than
an instrument of peace.

Fellow delegates, the issue is clearly marked:
inclusion or expulsion; impartiality or one-
sided and arbitrary punishment.

If this is not an important question, what
is?

Let the United Nations take the affirmative
road, not the road of exclusion. Let it take the
constructive road-that which assures equal
-rights as between large and small-not the
ancient, discredited, and utterly sinister road
that leads to the rule of the strong over the
weak.

Let this decision, fellow delegates, be made
not in Taipei or Peking, but here in New York.
Let it be made not according to the demands
of either party but according to the interests
and the spirit of the United Nations.

And having made our decision in that spirit,
then we can in good conscience say to both
parties: The halls of the United Nations are
big enough for you both; the doors of the United
Nations are open to you both for the urgent and
creative work of building a more peaceful
world.

STATEMENT BY AMBASSADOR BUSH
ISSUED ON OCTOBER 25

USUN press release 169 dated October 25

Let us be clear as to what the real issue of
this debate was. There was virtual unanimity

that the People's Republic of China should
be represented in the United Nations. Certainly
the United States from the outset not only
agreed that the People's Republic of China
should.be seated but sponsored a proposal to
achieve that end. The only issue before the
Assembly therefore was whether the General
Assembly would expel the Republic of China,
the functioning authority of 14 million people,
in the process.

The decision to deprive the Republic of China
of representation in our opinion was a serious
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mistake. At the same time, no one can escape
the fact; unpleasant though it may be, that the
votes which have just been cast do in fact rep-
resent the views of the majority of U.N. mem-

bers. Let us hope that the action of depriving
the Republic of China of representation will
set no dangerous precedent for this organiza-
tion.

It goes without saying that nothing that has
happened here today will in any way affect the
ties which the United States has with the Re-
public of China, which remains an honored
and valuable member of the international
community.

TEXT OF RESOLUTION

The Generat Assembly,
Recalling the principles of the Charter of the United

Nations,
Considering that the restoration of the lawful rights

of the People's Republic of China is essential both for
the protection of the Charter of the United Nations
and for the cause that the United Nations must serve
under the Charter,

Recognizing that the representatives of the Govern-
ment of the People's Republic of China are the only
lawful representatives of China to the United Nations
and that the People's Republic of China Is one of the
five permanent members of the Security Council,

Decides to restore all its rights to the People's Re-
public of China and to recognize the representatives of
its Government as the only legitimate representatives
of China to the United Nations, and to expel forthwith
the representatives of Chiang Kai-shek from the place
which they unlawfully occupy at the United Nations
and in all the organizations related to it.

"U.N. doc.,.A/RES/2758 (XXVI) (A/L.630 and Corr.
1) ; adopted by the Assembly on Oct. 25, by a rollcall
vote of 76 to 35 (U.S.), with 17 abstentions. A U.S.
motion fox a separate vote on the words "and to expel
forthwith the representatives of Chiang Kai-shek from
the place which they unlawfully occupy at the United
Nations and in all the organizations related to it"
had been rejected by a recorded vote of 61 to 51 (U.S.),
with 15 abstentions. Draft resolution A/L.632, the im-
portant question resolution, had been rejected by a
rollcall vote of 59 to 55 (U.S.), with 15 abstentions.
Draft resolution A/L.633, the 19-power dual representa-
tion resolution, Was nOt put to a vote.
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III. After the Vote

A. The Initial Appearance of the Representative of the People's
Republic of China in the General Assembly, November 15.

People's Republic of China
Welcomed

REPRESENTATIVE ADDRESSES ASSEMBLY,

The first appearance of the People's
Republic of China in the General As-
sembly on 15 November was marked
by statements of welcome by other Mem-
ber States. Many representatives referred
to the Assembly's decision of 25 October,
as an historic event in the annals of the
United Nations, wished the members of.
the Chinese delegation success in their
work and assured them of co-operation.

After the welcoming statements, the,
representative of the People's Republic
of China addressed the Assembly.

The President of the Assembly, Adam
Malik (Indonesia) said that with the
participation of the People's Republic
of China, the effectiveness of the United'
Nations would be strengthened.

The representative of Kuwait, on be-
half pf the Asian States, said that at
long last the General Assembly had de-
cided to right the wrongs inflicted upon
the Chinese people. Without China's par-
ticipation, the United Nations had been

artificial. Such issues as disarmament, in-
ternational security and peace, especially
in South-East Asia, could not be solved
without the active and constructive role
of China. The search for peace, the
quest for constructive co-operation, and
the trend towards d6tente had been given
new impetus. The Asian Group looked
forward to co-operating with the Chinese
delegation in strengthening the ideals and
goals of the United Nations.

The representative of Czechoslovakia
spoke on behalf of the Byelorussian SSR,
Bulgaria, Hungary, Mongolia, Poland,
the Ukrainian SSR, the USSR, and his
own country. Despite years of obstinate
obstruction, he said, the just cause had
prevailed. The only regret was that the
fight had taken so long. Respect for uni-
versality was increasing and the arrival
of the. People's Republic of China was
a decisive step toards a wider basis
for United Nations activities.

For .22 years delegations on whose
behalf he spoke had fought consistently.
to restore the rights of the People's Re-
public of China in the United Nations.
The efforts of the United States and
its friends had only harmed the work
of the Organization. It was hoped that
the presence of the People's Republic of
China would increase the Organization's
effectiveness, contribute to strengthening
peace and security, solving disarmament
problems, and redoubling efforts of pro-
gressive forces to liquidate colonialism
and racism.

The representative of the Netherlands
spoke on behalf of the Group of Western
European and other States. Whatever the
opinions of individual members of that
Group, he said, there was a firm con-
sensus that the United Nations was en-
tering a new era. The People's Republic
of China had been a political reality, and
its Government in effective control for
22 years. Its absence from the United
Nations had given it an air of artificiality.
The presence of the People's Republic
of China would enable the United Na-
tions to work on international problems
with more authority, particularly if true
statesmanship was shown by all. His
Group saluted the Peo-3le's Republic of
China because they fe: ts presence would

Source: Unitdd Nations Monthly Chronicle, December 1911: 26-39.
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make for a more realistic world organ-
ization. His own delegation was looking
forward to co-operating with thc dekga-
tion of that country within and outside
the United Nations.

The Minister for Foreign Affairs of
Denmark, on behalf of Denmark, Fin-
land, Iceland, Norway and Sweden, said
that for those who had never failed to
support the right of the People's Republic
of China to take its rightful seat, this
was a day of great satisfaction. They
were convinced that China had a great
contribution to make in all United Na-
tions work. That China could play its
proper role in the United Nations was
of the greatest importance to the Organ-
ization and to attempts to safeguard peace
and security and promote co-operation
among nations.

The representative of Morocco, on
behalf of the Arab States, said that the
arrival of the People's Republic of China
had resulted from efforts of those who
never ceased to believe that the univer-
sality of the United Nations was a pre-
tequisite for its success and that the ab-
sence of that country had been an in-
justice which could not be tolerated any
longer without endangering the balance
of the Organization and compromising
any concerted action of any dimension.,
Most of the Arab countries had for years
not only established diplomatic relations
with the People's Republic of China but
had closely co-operated in other areas,
including trade. The Arab world had a
just and humanitarian cause to defend
in the struggle of the countries of the
third world for freedom, and the poli-
tical, economic and social advancement
of oppressed peoples. The participation
of the People's Republic of China con-
tributed positively to United Nations ac-
tion for peace through the restoration
of the lawful rights, of all peoples, the
elimination of aggressive policies and
open, informed and equitable economic
co-operation.

The representative of the United
States, speaking as representative of the
host country, said that the United States
joined in welcoming the representatives
of the People's Republic of China. Their
presence made the United Nations more

reflective of the world as it existed. He
hoped it would contribute to the Organ-
ization's potential for harmonizing the
actions of nations. The issues of prin-
ciple dividing the 'General Assembly had
been deeply felt and hard fought. Those
differences should not obscure the prop-
osition on which nearly all, including
the United States Government agreed:
that the moment in history had come
for the People's Republic of China to
Be in the United Nations. The United
States, whose people were linked by long
friendship with the great Chinese people,
was confident that with renewed dedica-
tion to the Charter, a move towards
peace and justice in the world could be
made. The United States would not cease
to work with all who shared that hope
and-who wished to co-operate in its reali-
zation.

The representative of'Albania said that
the presence of the People's Republic
of China was the final triumph of a just-.
cause. Albania and China were bound
together by the ideas of Marxism-Leni-
nism, and the collaboration between their
delegations would serve to reinforce the
friendship between their peoples. The
eyes of all progressive peoples were
turned towards the People's Republic of
China as the' most powerful defender
of the rights of all peoples, a bastion of
peace, a barrier against the plans for
hegemony of the American imperialists,
and the Soviet social-imperialists. Under
the diktat of the United States, the Or-
ganization had committed an injustice
against the People's Republic of China in
denying them, fof 22 years, the legitimate
seat usurped by the puppet clique of
Chiang Kai-shek. The American con-
spiracy of "two Chinas" had been ren-
dered null and void. Its policy of hostility
had failed. Justice had triumphed and
the United States remained isolated. With-
out the participation of China, no im-
portant international problem could be
solved. Albania had always maintained
that despite all obstruction China would
occupy its rightful seat and it had fought
for that cause. The adoption of the res-
olution sponsored by Albania and 22
others expressed the will of all peoples.
The majority of the Assembly greeted
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the reprcsentative of the Chinese people
with joy. The victory of the peace-loving
Member: States was a great achievement
for the future of the United Nations
and crcted possibilities for saving the
Organization from further decline and
the nefarious influence of the two great
Powers. The presence of the People's
Republic of China encouraged all peace-
loving nations in their struggle against
the hegemony of those twb Powers.

The representative of Fiance said that
injustice and absurdity had ended now
that China was finally seated. Friendship
had a part in greeting that great country
and people because General de Gaulle
had established a relation with the
People's Republic of China which enabled
the two countries to understand each
other better. There was also hope be-
cause dialogues already started would
be intensified within the United Nations.
Dialogue meant strict non-interference in
internal affairs of States. In the United
Nations, each country asserted its differ-
ences, the uniqueness of its concepts.,
When that diversity was coupled with a
desire for coexistence, a valuable con-
tribution was made to the international
community. Increasing contacts between
peoples served peace. The presence of
the People's Republic of China allowed
the Organization to gain a new impetus;
it should be beneficial for it and for
China. Debates on peace, disarmament,
atomic power and development would
take on universal dimensions. For the
United Nations and for each country,
it would be a new opportunity. The
Chinese delegation would help to seize
that opportunity and would work to
build a more peaceful, just and pros-
perous world.

The representative of Chile said he
greeted the People's Republic of China
which after years of ostracism, persecu-
tion and injustice had met with redress.
The development augured well for the
United Nations; it was a victory for all
peoples, bearing with it a defeat of world
capitalism, imperialism and reaction.

-Hostile world forces had imposed isola-
tion on China similar to those which
in another era had bled it white. In restor

ing the rights of the People's Republic
of China, countries were convinced that
without China's participation it was not
possible to solve such problems as dis-
armament, decolonization and the grow-
ing gap between the poor and rich coun-
tries. The-degree of universality attained
by the United Nations would increase
its authority and efficiency. With China's
co-operation it was hoped that universl-
ity wold increase, new nations would
enter the Organization, and those sub-
ject to the South African and Portuguese
yoke would become free nations. The
People's Republic of China was inspired
by the principles of peaceful coexis-
tence, non-intervention, non-aggression
and mutual advantage. It would make
a powerful contribution to international
security and help satisfy the urgent
needs of the under-developed, countries
of Asia, Africa and - Latin America.
Chile, a non-aligned country, saluted the
People's Republic of China. Chile would
never lend itself to anything that would
widen differences between the two great
socialist countries, China and the Soviet
Union. Their estrangement was a trage-
dy for the under-developed countries.
Only imperialism benefited. With a
stronger United Nations, it was hoped
that imperialism would be overthrown.
With China's presence, the United Na-
tions was revitalized and acquired new
dimensions. Chile hoped it would be
transformed into a centre for world
policy decision-making.

The representative of Burundi, speak-
ing on behalf of the majority of African
countries, said that the presence of China
provoked different reactions but' assess-
ments of its policies would never be in-
different. China had become one of the
main actors on the international scene.
The African delegations, particularly that
of Burundi, welcomed the representatives
of China and were happy to be able to
co-operate closely with them. The par-
ticipation of China in world affairs, the
rapprochement between Peking and
Washington, and the negotiations here
would give new impetus to the United
Nations. The decision of the President
of the United States to talk with the
Peking Government was a most important
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step towards the historic event of 25
October.

The representative of Costa Rica, on
behalf of the Latin American Group,
expressed their common conviction that
participation of the People's Republic of
China would help solve the serious prob-
lems confronting the United Nations.
Their representatives would make a
meaningful contribution to,disarmament,
development, decolonization and the
universal application of hurnan rights and
help to achieve the fundamental goal
of the United Nations, the establishment
of a just and lasting world peace.

The representative of Zambia said the
occasion marked the end of old and
out-dated politics and the beginning of
an era of realism and hope. China would
play a positive, constructive and indis-
pensable role in the United Nations which
would. never be the same again. The.
balance of. power, particularly in the
Security Council, had been substantially
altered. China's participation would
strengthen the United Nations.

The representative of Cuba said that
although the People's Republic of China
had been the only legitimate represen-
tative of a Member State, it had' been
deprived of its rights for 22 years. Cuba
was the first country in the western hemi-
sphere to recognize that Government
more than 11 years ago and had fought
actively to ensure its inalienable rights
in the United Nations. The presence of
the People's Republic of China marked
the end of an era of discrimination,
harassment and aggression against the
Chinese people and their Government
by United States imperialism. The Gen-
eral Assembly's action was a triumph
for the revolutionary movement and all
peoples. It showed that United States
imperialism could no longer impose its,
will throughout the world.

The ;representative of Upper Volta,
Chairmn of the African Group, ex-
pressed the wish that all would work for
progress, justice. and peace. He hoped
that the participation of the People's
Republic of China would be valuable in
solving important world problems.

The representative of Mauritania said

that the restoration of China's rights was
a highly positive turning-point in the his-
tory of the United Nations and rep-
resented the triumph of a just cause. It

proved that the General Assembly wished
t6 become an instrument of rapproche-'
ment; that made it possible to hope to
attain United Nations ideals and to find
effective solutions of serious problems
in conformity with the aspirations of
peoples.

The representative of Pakistan said
his country's relations with the People's
Republic of China were a source of
pride and strength because they were
based on mutual respect despite differ-
ences of social and political systems.
Since the Bandung Conference in 1955,
Pakistan had been convinced that at the
United Nations, the quest for peace with
justice would remain a vain endeavour
without China's active help. Four un-
achieved and interrelated objectives were:
the ending of the arms race, the ability
to settle international disputes, the end-
ing of colonialism and the ending of the
exploitation of developing countries. The
arrival of the Chinese delegation forti-
fied the hope that efforts to achieve
those aims would be greatly strengthened.
He applauded the declaration of the
Chinese leadership that China would try
to translate into reality the principle of
the sovereign equality of nations. The
renunciation of power politics could only
be a source of inspiration for all.

The representative of Romania said
that the restoration of the lawful rights
of the People's Republip of China wa
a recognition of its contribution to peact
and its support of the struggle of peoples
for freedom and progress. The decision
was of special significance and the vote
of 25 October was an act of profound
justice ending one of the most flagrant
anomalies of international life for more
than two decades. No lasting solution
of great problems could be conceived
without the participation on an equal
footing of the People's Republic of China,
and of all States. The presence of China
would contribute to consolidating 'the
Organization and to increasing its role
in advancing the principles of indepen-
dence, sovereignty, full equality, non-in-
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tervention, mutual advantage and the
non-use or threat of force.

The representative of Tanzania wel-
coned the representatives of the People's
Republic of China tothe seat so long ille-
gally and -iadequately occupied by in-
dividuals prporting to speak. for the
great people of China. The United Na-
tions had found a most invaluable Mem-
ber for support of th rights of peoples
to self-determination. He regretted 'the
erroneous reports in some sections of
the Press on the sp-called "behaviour"
of representatives following the vote on
25 October. The reports of represen-
tatives dancing in the aisles was a delib-
erate misrepresentation of the truth. The
motives behind the campaign of slander
and simulated outrage that followed the
dissemination of those false reports must
be recognized. What must be made quite
clear was that his delegation did not
accept the right of anyone to give it
lessons in so-called "good behaviour".

The representative of Italy said his
Government was confident that China
would contribute to peace in Asia and
the world. The formal seating of the
People's Republic of China coincided,
almost to the day, with the anniversary
of Marco Polo's departure from Venice
in 1271, a significant event in the his-
tory of China and Italy. Exchanges of
men, ideas and goods between China
and Italy had increased. A new step
was taken a few days ago with the sign-.
ing of a trade agreement. In casting its
vote for the seating of the People's
Republic of China in the United Nations,
Italy was striving for some common.
goals, among them the dismantling of
Stone Age concepts of power politics
and the injecting of new life into the

Organization.
The representative of Ghana said that

in restoring the lawful rights of the
People's Republic of China, the United
Nations righted a gross anomaly which
had weakened it for so long and awoke
to the imperatives of realism by rec-
ognizing 'an important political fact:
without the People's Republic of China,
no major problem in the world could
be solved. China had co-sponsored the
five principles of coexistence at Bandung

and was a long-time champion of self-
dctcmination and* independence. Its de-----
legation would bring to the United Na-
tions those qualities of mutual accom-
modation, compromise and universal
outlook which alone could enable the
Organization to fulfil the hopes of man-
kind.

The representative of Malaysia, speak-
ing on behalf of Indonesia, the Philip-
pines,' Singapore, Thailhnd and his own
country, said that the participation of
the People's Republic of China opened
the way for more meaningful delibera-
tions and would enhance the vitality
and effectiveness of the Organization.
The People's Republic of China would
contribute fully to efforts to solve vital
problems of peace and security, econ-
omic and social development and the
promotion of human rights.

The representative of Nepal said that
he did not recall any other occasion
in the United Nations which provided
so much reason for gratification and re-
joicing. A founding Member had rejoined
the United Nations after 22 years of
absence. After a long period of arophy,
the United Nations was in a better posi-
tion to carry out the role set by the
Charter-the pursuit of peace.

The representative of Austria said his
delegation was confident that the pres-
ence of the delegation of the People's
Republic of China would contribute no-
tably to The United Nations, would
strengthen it and significantly improve
its capability to further the aims of the
Charter The. decision of the General
Assembly was an important step towards
universality. His delegation was happy
to see that the Assembly shared his view
that without the People's Republic of
China, no significant headway could be
expected on the .problems confronting
the ,Organization. relative to peace.

The representative of Yugoslavia said
that the seating of the People's Republic
of China had redressed an injustice and
ended an absurd situation. The decision
recognized prevailing reality, and reflect-
ed the aspirations of States to promote
international co-operation on the basis of
equality and independence and to assert
the right of States to free and unobstruct-
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ed development. The presence of the Peo-
plc's Republic of China, which had intro-
duced significant changes into interna-
tional power relations, would substantial-
ly strengthen the Organization, enhance
its prestige, and contribute to a more
successful realization of the purposes and
principles of the Charter. From the be-
ginning Yugoslavia had pledged itself
to the restoration, of the lawful rights
of the People's Republic of China. With-
out its active participation, the Organiza-
tion could not cope with the pressing
issues of the world. Yugoslavia would
co-operate with that delegation to attain
peace-a peace to be enjoyed by all
States, irrespective of size and military
or economic potential. That was a basic
goal of the non-aligned countries.

The representative of Algeria said that
a debate of more than 20 years had
ended in a conclusion dictated by reason,
justice and law. The errors and blind-
ness of others should not be recalled.
The Assembly's decision of 25 October
came when there was a trend towards
peaceful coexistence. The decision re-
flected the failure of the policy to isolate
the People's Republic of China and to
deny its responsibilities in international
affairs and in efforts to seek and con-
solidate peace. To open the doors to
the People's Republic of China was wise
and realistic. The maintenance of peace
and the promotion of international co-
operation was impossible without its
participation. The third world had been
kept in a position of inferiority which
it had been unable to combat. If the
international situation improved as a re-
sult of better understanding between the
great Powers, the claims of the over-
whelming majority of humanity would
find redress. The relationship between
Algeria and China began when'the Al-
gerian people were engaged in a struggle
for liberation; the support of the Chinese
people was a determining element in
the victory which led to Algeria's in-
dependence.

The representative of Equatorial
Guinea said his delegation had applauded
and danced over the General Assembly's
vote on 25 October on the resolution
co-sponsored by his delegation. It con-

tinued to do so- as it saw the lawful
delegation of China occupying the seat
of which it had been deprived for 22'
years. It was in no way intimidated by
threats of the American Government
after the rout suffered by imperialist
policies.

The representative of Peru said he
saluted a great country which was not
blind to where it stood in the struggle
against injustice in Linternational econ-
omic relations. That was why the devel-
oping countries welcomed the People's
Republic of China.

The representative of the Sudan said
that a wrong lasting more than 20 years
had been. redressed and the violence
done, to the Charter had been removed.
He was confident that the representatives
of the People's Republic of China were
dedicated to the figkt against colonial-
ism and committed to the sovereign
equality of all States. Africa bore wit-
ness to the scrupulous respect of the Gov-
ernment of China for non-intervention
and its support of the rights of peoples
to self-determination. Sudan had main-
tained exemplary diplomatic relations
with the People's Republic of China for
many years. The Government of China
did not exact a price for its friendship
nor dictate its terms in exchange for
assistance, which was generous.

The representative of Mali said that
certain Powers which had used the Char-
ter for aims of hegemony had obstructed
the seating of the People's Republic of
China. The United Nations was cele-
brating an achievement of more than
20 years of struggle by the forces of pro-
gress to redress one of the greatest in-
justices of the times. Mali, since 1960,
had formed part of that struggle. China
was a great world Power, which had
placed that power exclusively at the
service of peace. It had become the
symbol of resistance to exploitation and
had given effective assistance to the de-
veloping world. The victory of justice
over arbitrary acts, of reason over de-
cadence and blindness, of democracy
over imperialism, should stand as a
warning to all Chiang Kai-sheks and all
potential dictators. The return of Tai-
wan, and the Pewcadopes was certain.

1



-CRS -4 4

Mali expressed gratitude to the People's
Republic of China for its open-handed
help to national liberation movements.,
Mali thanked U Thant for his constant
efforts to restore the lawful rights of
the People's Republic of China.

The representative of the People's.
Democratic Republic of Yemen said the
occasion was unique because the People's
Republic of China was taking its lawful
seat in the face. of resistance by the

imperialist Powers, because its rights
had been usurped by a clique and be-
cause it would bolster the strength of
progressive and revolutionary countries.
Its vast experience would add a new
dimension to the functions of the United
Nations. It would enhance the cause of
liberation for the colonized people of
Palestine, the Arabian Gulf, South-East
Asia and the colonies under Portuguesc
domination. His country maintained com-.

radely relations with the People's Re-
public of China.

The representative of Uganda said that
on 25 October the old order changed.
Since its independence, his country had
maintained diplomatic relations with 'the
People's Republic of China. Uganda had
always felt it was anomalous for a quar-
ter of the human race to be alienated
from a body that regarded itself 'as
speaking for mankind. Perhaps the great
Republic of the Chinese people be
longed to the super-Powers, but Uganda's

interest was to see a change in emphasis
on what constituted a super-Power. An
era was bein-g forged in which the
"superness" of a nation should depend
not on its capabilities to destroy the
planet but on its constructive efforts to
make the planet a better place for all.

The representative of Burma said his
country was a neighbour of the People's
Republic of China. Both countries en-
gaged in peaceful national development
and were working for peace, friendship
and co-operation. The presence of the
People's, Republic of China would fur-
ther strengthen the United Nations.

The representative of Guinea said the
delegation of the People's Republic of
China represented the entire Chinese
people. For 13 years the delegation of

the Republic of Guinea, had demanded
that the United Nations end the in-
admissible ostracism which for over 20
years kept away the representatives of
800 million people. Justice had finally
triumphed. His country had the best
of political and economic relations with
the People's Republic of China.

The representative of the People's
Republic of the Congo said the Peope's

-Republic of China was a founding Mem-

ber of the' United Nations. At the risk

of being again called "impenitent

dancers", his delegation could not hide

their joy that the seat of China was

occupied by the sole and authentic rep-

resentatives of the Chinese people. The

road to victory had been long and dif-

ficult. Despite the manoeuvres of the

United States the movement to authen-
ticate the representation of China became

irresistible. Those who wanted to admit

the Chinese people through the back

door failed. China chose to enter the

front door. That was a victory for the

Chinese people, and for all peoples. The

bitter comments of a number of Amer-

ican political personalities after the Gen-

eral Assembly vote brought out that it

was high time that no State, of what-

ever military or economic power, could

aspire any longer to. overpower the

United Nations and throw its political

weight against the Organization when-

ever it desired., The United Nations

should open its doors to the victims of

colonialism, racialism and .imperialism
and, in the name of universality, to the

divided countries of Korea and Ger-

many. A tribute should be paid to U
Thant who had stated that the United

Nations would never be the United

Nations without the People's Republic
of China.

The representative of Japan said he

was pleased that the People's Republic

of China, a close neighbour, was repre-
sented at the United Nations. Its parti-

cipation would strengthen the Organiza-

tion and contribute to a more realistic
and effective solution of its problems.
His delegation looked forward to close
contacts between the two delegations and

through them to the development of

friendly relations.
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The representative of Afghanistan
said that China and Afghanistan had
been neighbours on friendly terms for
centuries. He hoped the presence of
the People's Republic of China would
make a more effective United Nations.

The representative of Ceylon said that
the United Nations had absolved itself
of a 22-year aberration. For the first
time all five nuclear Powers sat together
and the hiatus in international co-opera-.
tion for extirpating the nuclear peril
had been filled. There was a better op-
portunity for the practical application
of peaceful coexistence and friendly com-
petition between the two principal econ-
omic and 'social systems. Ceylon was
grateful for the generous assistance his
country had received from China. Cey-
Ion had stated that it was not the People's
Republic of China that needed the United.
Nations but the other way round. Cey-
lon was confident that the presence of
the People's Republic of China would
greatly reinforce the cause of peace and
justice. Its presence created the hope
that the next decade would be one of
reconciliation.

The representative of Mexico quoted
a statement by the President of Mexico
in which he had stated that a noteworthy
advance towards the principle of uni-
versality would be to welcome at the,
current Assembly session the representa-
tives of the People's Republic of China
and at the same time, it would be
necessary to recognize that the sovereign-
ty and territorial integrity of the Chinese
nation were juridically indivisible. That
forecast explained the pleasure with
which Mexico welcomed the represen-
tatives of the People's Republic of China.
He was, certain their participation in
United Nations activities would facilitate
obedience to the principles of peace,
justice and progress.

The representative of Iraq said that
the occasion celebrated fulfilment of the
principle of universality and the hope
that the Organization could for the first
time truly work on world problems.

- The first of those was world security
which, without -China, could not be
achieved. Iraq had consistently defended

the restoration of the rights of the Peo-
ple's Republic of China.

The representative of Cameroon said
that 22 years of injustice had ended.
The presence of -the authentic delegation
of the 'Chinese people would double&
provide a new impetus for the Organiza-
tion- Cameroon was convinced that the
great country of China would work
for peace and justice.

ThC representative of the Syriai, Arab
Republic said the prestige of the Or-
ganization had been sapped because of
the blatant injustice committed by powe..r
politics against the Chinese people. 13y

barring the People's Republic of China,
all that was done was to place obstacles
in the path of efforts to achieve the
objectives of the Charter. Despite lengthy
discussions of international law, disarma-
ment, respect for internatioal security,
there had been no 'tangible progress.
The restoration of the rights of the
People's Republic of China was effect-
ed at a crucial moment in the life of'
the United Nations. The mobilization of
a common front against neo-colonialisrn,.
racial discrimination, conquest by force
and occupation .of territories by forc.-
must be widened and strengthened to be
effective. Peace-loving and progressive
nations would find in the contribution
of the People's Republic of China valu-
able support for the achievement of
social justice, the liberation of human
masses from exploitation and the im-
plementation of peaceful coexistence.

The representative of Ethiopia ex-
pressed pleasure in welpoming the repre-
sentatives of the People's Republic of
China, a country with which Ethiopia
maintained friendly relations. Ethiopia
looked forward to a more universal, more

-viable and stronger United Nations
equipped to overcome the hurdles and
frustrations which confronted it.

The representative of Turkey said the
relations between his country and China
were as old as history. The decision
to seat the representatives of the People's
Republic of China was a source of deep
satisfaction and he was confident that
a new energy would be injected into the
Organization. He recalled a statement
by the Turkish Foreign Minister a
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month ago that the admission of the
People's Republic of China would
strengthen international co-operation. -

The representative of the USSR said
that, ever since the inception of the
People's Republic of China in 1949, the
Soviet Union had consistently spoken.
out for the restoration of its rights in
the United Nations and had refused to
recognize the Chiang Kai-shek delega-
tion. His delegation had always stressed
that China must' be represented in the
Organization by the representatives of
the People's Republic of China. . The
policy of the United States and some
of its allies had, for two decades, blocked
the possibility of restoring the lawful
rights of the People's Republic of China,
but that policy and the policy of main-
taining the Chiang Kai-shek clique in
the Organization had utterly failed. Life
itself had confirmed the far-sighted
policy of the Soviet Communist Party
and the Soviet Government, which had
consistently defended the principle of
universality in the United Nations. That
policy had made it possible to overcome
the obstruction of imperialism and to
achieve the admission into the United
Nations of many socialist States, includ-
ing Albania.it was regrettable that the
principle of universality had not reached
a final solution. There were States, such
as the German Democratic Republic,
which had not been admitted to mem-.
bership. In welcoming the Chinese dele-
gation, the representative of the USSR.
expressed the hope that the restoration
of the rights of the People's Republic
of' China would bring about a positive
contribution to the work of the United
Nations to increase its effectiveness and
strengthen mutual understanding and co-
operation among peoples.

The representative of Iran emphasized
that the need to achieve universality
had always been oric of the bases of
her country's international relations. Her
delegation sincerely hoped that the ar-
rival of the People's Republic of China
among'the 'Member States would con-
tribute to the strengthening of interna-
tional peace' and security.

The representative of Yemen said that
the hard-won. victory of 25 October was

a victory for all humanity and an oc-
casion for universal rejoicing. As a co-
sponsor of the 23-Power resolution, his
delegation was convinced that the mighty
voice of the great Chinese people would
champion the just causes of oppressed
peoples struggling for emancipation in
Palestine, Africa, Asia and the third
world,

The representative of Hungary said
%that his Government pursued a socialist

foreign. policy and had demanded the
restoration of the lawful rights of the
People's Republic of China. His dele-
gation had repeatedly stressed that the
United Nations would come closer to
the realization of its lofty aims if it
made more determined efforts for uni-
versality. His delegation wished the rep-
resentatives of the Chinese people success
in the spirit of the noble principles of
the United Nations Charter.

The representative, of Cyprus held
that the establishment of security and
peace could be attained only through
the development of a world legal order
with justice. In the progress towards
that goal the universality of the United
Nations constituted a primordial and
indispensable element. The presence in
the United Nations of a nation rep-
resenting 25 per cent of the world's
population brought a needed completion
in the membership. His delegation con-
fidently trusted that the contribution of
the Chinese delegation to the United
Nations would prove to be positive,
wide-ranging and constructive in the in-
terests of international understanding,
security and peace and would make the
Organization more realistically effective.

The representative of Poland stated
that his country had for the last 22
years followed a consistent policy in
demanding the seating of the represen-
tative of the People's Republic of China
in the Organization and its affiliated
bodies. The just decision of the Gen-
eral Assembly on 25 October brought
the United Nations closer to the imple-
mentation of a fundamental concept of
the Organization which was universality.
The admission to the United Nations
of the German Democratic Republic
and-the Federal Republic of Germany
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would be another major step towards
making the United Nations a truly rep-
resentative World Organization. N{is de-
legation believed that all forms of dis-
crimination against some States, which
for various reasons were kept outside
the United Nations, should be stopped
forthwith. The Polish delegation looked
forward to the contribution of the de-
legation of the People's Republic of
China to the constructive solution of
the many problems' facing the United
Nations.

The 'representative of Mongolia de-
clared that the restoration of the law-
ful rights of the People's Republic of
China was an important act linked to the
restoration of justice and the triumph
of a just cause. The discriminatory policy
perpetrated during 22 years by the
United States and its allies suffered a
complete defeat. It should not be for-
gotten that a number of socialist coun-
tries, including the German Democratic
Republic, remained victims of discrimi-
nation and, consequently, the principle
of universality in the Organization could
not be achieved.

The representative of India recalled
thas his country was the first to propose
that the Chinese seat in the United
Nations should be occupied by the
People's Republic of China after it
came to power in 1949. The United
Nations would undoubtedly be more
realistic with the participation of the
true. representatives of China in its
deliberations and discussions. China and
India had worked together at Bandung
to formulate the principles of peaceful.
coexistence, and had established many
bonds of friendship and understanding.
Admittedly, clouds had gathered in the
development and strengthening of the
bilateral relations of the two countries,
but India hoped that those clouds could
soon be dispersed. His delegation looked
forward 'to working in close co-opera-
tion with the delegation of China. I

The representative of Lebanon- said
that it had been recently announced of-
ficially that diplomatic relations had
been established between the People's
Republic of China and Lebanon. His

deleg tion looked forward to co-operat-
ing w ith the delegation of that country
in all efforts to serve the purposes and
principles of the Charter.

The representative of Togo said that
it was obvious that because of the os-
tracism, of the People's Republic of
China, the Organization had been unable
to solve many international problems.
His Government hoped that the United
Nations had embarked upon the right
path in the search for a' just peace.

The representative of Somalia said that
his country had long had friendly rela-
tions with the People's Republic of
China, but over the past two years the
revolutionary Government of Somalia
had made it an important aim of its
foreign policy to strengthen further the
ties between the two countries. The
chief source of his delegation's satisfac-
tion over the presence in the United
Nations of China's true representatives
lay in the fact that a principle had been
upheld, and that at long last the Or-
ganization had ended an unjust and
anomalous situation.

The representative of Tunisia said that,
listening to the words of welcome, and
hope addressed to the delegation of
China, he had tried to meditate on the
wisdom of time and the march of his-
tory. The voice of Tunisia had been
heard on 25 October when it had tried
to bring into the discussion an element
of agreement. Although his delegation
did not achieve the unanimity it was
seeking, it extended a unanimous wel-
come to.the Chinese delegation. Member
States, despite their' ideologies, affinities
and attitudes, were called upon to work
for international co-operation and uni-
versal peace-the objectives of the Char-
ter. Tunisia wished for peace and the
Chinese friends had come here to help
to achieve that objective.

The representative of Nigeria said
that he had no doubt that the delega-
tion of the. People's Republic of China
would play a constructive role in the
search for solutions to disarmament,
colonialism, apartheid, racism and eco-
nomic development. His delegation look-
ed forward to active co-operation with
the Chinese delegation.

-
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The representative of Bulgaria said
that 'his delegation was convinced that
the restoration of the lawful rights of
China in the United Nations would
give new impetus to the Organization.
The goals of the United Nations could
now be attained with the assistance of
the People's Republic of China, the
USSR, and all other peace-loving na-
tions. That joint effort would breathe
new life into the Organization and make
it a truly universal body by .bringing
in other countries "which at present are
still isolated from u".

Statement by Representative of China

The representative of the People's Re-
public of China said that China was
one of the founding Members of the
United Nations. in 1949, the Chinese
people had overthrown the reactionary
rule of the Chiang Kai-shek clique and
founded the People's Republic of China.
Since then, the lawful rights of China
in the United Nations should have gone
to the People's Republic of China as
a matter of course. it was only because
of the obstruction of the United States
Government that the People's Republic
of China had been deprived of its law-
ful rights in the United Nations for a
long time and that the Chiang Kai-
shek clique, long repudiated by the Chi-
nese people, had been able to usurp
China's lawful seat. That had been a
gross interference in China's internal af-
fairs as well as a wilful trampling on
the Charter. Such an unjustifiable state
of affairs had finally been put right. The
vote on 25 October in the General As-
sembly had proved the bankruptcy of
the policies of hostility towards the Chi-
nese. people and of isolating and . im-
posing a blockade. That was -a defeat
of the plan of the United States Gov-
ernment in collusion with the Sato Gov-.
ernment of Japan to create two Chinas
in the United Nations. It was a victory
for Chairman Mao Tse-tung's revolu-
tionary lirne in foreign affairs and a com-
mon victory for the peoples all over
the world. Upholding principle and jus-
tice, the 23 co-sponsors of the resolu-
tion adopted by the Assembly had made

unremitting and fruitful efforts to restore
China's lawful rights in the United Na-
tions. Many friendly countries which
had supported the resolution had also
made contributions to that end. Some
countries had expressed their sympathy
for China in various ways. On behalf
of the Chinese Government and people,
he expressed heart-felt thanks to the
Governments and people of all those
countries.

'The representative of Lthe People's Re-
public of China said that when the
United Nations was founded, there were
only 51 Member States. Of the 80 Mem-
bers that joined later,' the overwhelm-
ing majority were countries which had
achieved independence after the Second
World War. The peoples of Asia, Africa
and Latin America had waged unflinching
struggles -to win and safeguard national
independence and opposedd foreign aggres-
sion and oppression. In Europe, North
America -and Oceania, mass movements
and social tides for a change in the
present state of affairs were rising. An
increasing number of medium and small
countries were uniting to oppose the
hegemony and power politics practised
by the one or two super-Powers. "Coun-
tries want independence, nations want
liberation and the people want revolution;
this has become an irresistible trend in
history." Human society invariably made
constant progress, and such progress was
always achieved through innumerable
revolutions and transformation. While no
new world war had occurred since the
Second World War, local wars had
never ceased. Thd danger of a new
world war existed, but revolution was
the main trend in the world. Although
there were twists, turns and reverses in
the people's struggles, adverse currents
against the people and progress in the
final, analysis could not hold back the
main current of' the continuous devel-
opment of human society. The Chinese
people had experienced untold sufferings
under imperialist oppression. For over
a century, imperialists had repeatedly
launched wars of aggression against China
and had forced it to sign many "un-
equal" treaties. They had divided China
into their spheres of influence, had plun-
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dered China's resources and- exploited
its people. The Chinese had finally won
the revolution. under the leadership of
their great leader, Chairman Mao Tse-
tung and the Chinese Communist Party.
Since the founding of the People's Re-
public of China, the Chinese people had
built their country into a socialist State
by maintaining independence and keep-,
ing the initiative in their own hands and
through self-reliance. It had been proved
by facts that China was. fully capable
of standing on its own feet in the family
of nations.I

The representative of the People's Re-
public of China declared that Taiwan
was p province of China and that "the
14 million people who live in Taiwan
are our fellow countrymen by flesh and
blood." Taiwan had already been re-
turned to the motherland after the Sec-
ond World War in accordance with the
Cairo Declaration and the Potsdam Pro-
clamation, and "our compatriots in Tai-
wan already returned to the embrace
of their motherland". The United States
Government had officially confirmed that
fact on morefthan one occasion in 1949
and 1950, and had publicly stated that
the Taiwan question was China's inter-
nal affair and that the United States had
no intention of interfering in it. It was
only because of the outbreak .of the
Korean war that the United States Gov-
ernment "went back on its own words
and sent armed forces to invade and
occupy China's Taiwan and the Taiwan,
Straits, and today they are still there."
The delegation of the People's Republic
of China reiterated that Taiwan was an
inalienable part of China's territory and
the United States armed invasion and
occupation of China's Taiwan and the
Taiwan Straits could not in the least
alter the sovereignty of the People's Re-
public of China over Taiwan; that all
the armed forces of the United States
definitely should be withdrawn from
Taiwan and the Taiwan Straits; and that
"we are firmly opposed to any' design
to separate Taiwan from the mother-
land". The Chinese people were de..

.ternmined to liberate Taiwan "and no
force on earth can stop us from doing
so.

The representative of the People's
Republic of China held that the United
States Government's armed aggression
against Viet-Nam, Cambodia and Laos
had aggravated tension in the Far East,
and had met with the strong opposition

of the people of the world, including
the American people. The Chinese Gov-
ernment and people firmly supported
the peoples of those three countries in
their %Xar against United States aggres-
sion, and firmly supported the Joint De-

claration of the Summit Conference of
the Indo-Chinese peoples and the seven-
point peace proposal put forward by
the Provisional Revolutionary Govern--
ment of the Republic of South Viet-
Nam. The key to the relaxation of ten-
sion in the Far East was that the United
States Goivcrnment should withdraw im-
mediately and 'unconditionally all its
armed forces and the - armed' forces of
its followers from the three countries in
Indo-China so that the peoples of the
three countries could. solve their own
problems independently and free !from
foreign interference.

As to Korea, the representative of the
People's Republic of China said that
the Chinese People's Volunteers had
long since been withdrawn but the
United States troops remained in, South
Korea. The Chinese' Government and
people firmly supported the eight-point
programme for the peaceful unification
of the country put forward by the Dem-
ocratic People's Republic of 'Korea
in April this year, and firmly supported
its just demand that all the illegal res-
olutions adopted by the United Nations
on the Koreaii question by annulled and
the United Nations Commission for the
Unification and Rehabilitation of Korea
be dissolved.

The essence of the Middle East ques-
tion was aggression against the Pales-
tinian and other Arab peoples by Is-
raeli Zionism with the support and con-
nivance of the super-Powers. The Chi-
nese Government and people resolutely
supported the Palestinian and other Arab
peoples in their just struggle, and be-
lieved that the heroic Palestinians and
other Arab peoples would recover their
lost territories and restore to the Pales-
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tinian people their national rights. All
the countries and peoples which loved
peace and upheld justice had the obliga-
tion to support the struggle of the Pales-
tinians and other Arab peoples, and
no one had the right to, engage in poli-
tical deals behind their backs, bartering
away their right to existence and their
national interess. The Chinese Govern-
ment and people resolutely supported the
people of M6zambique,' Angola and
Guinea (Bissau) in their struggle for
national liberation and the people of
Azania, Zimbabwe and Namibia in their
struggle against the white colonialist rule
and racial discrimination.

The representative of the People's Re-
public of China declared that the inde-
pendence of a country was incomplete
without economic independence. The
economic backwardness of the Asian,
African and Latin American countries
was the result of imperialist plunder.
Opposition to economic plunder and the
protection of national resources were the
inalienable rights of an independent
State. China was still an economically
backward country as well as a develop-
ing country. Like the overwhelming ma-
jority of the Asian, African and Latin
American countries, China belonged to
the third world. His Government and
people resolutely supported the strug-
gles initiated by Latin American coun-
tries and peoples to defend their right
over the 200-nautical-mile territorial s
and to protect their resources. His Gov
ernment and people resolutely support
ed the struggles of the petroleum-e-
porting countries in Asia, Africa arn
Latin America, and of various regional
and specialized organizations, to prc ect
their national rights and interest? and
oppose economic plunder.

The representative of the * eople's
of China said that his Goveri'aent had
consistently maintained that 11 countries
should be equal1 and that t~l five-prin-
ciples of peaceful coexitenc; ;hould be
the principles guiding the r tions be-
tween countfic. The peopik of each
country had the right to .- oose their
social system. No country 1'.d the right
to subject another country to its ag-
gression, subversion, co tol, interfer-

ence or .bullying. His Government was
opposed to the imperialist and colonial-
ist theory that the big nations were
superior to the small nations and that
the small nations were subordinate to the
big nations. It was opposed to the power
politics and hegemony of big Powers
bullying small ones or strong nations
bullying weak ones. The affairs of a
country must be handled by its own
people, and the affairs of the world
must be handled by all cOuntries. The
affairs of the Unitei Nations must be
handled jointly by all Member States,
and the supe:-Powers should not be
allowed to manipulate and monopolize
them. At '.o time "will China be a super-
Power Fabjecting others to its aggression,
subversion, control, interference or bully-
ing". Onie or two, super-Powers were
stopping up their arms expansion and

war preparations and vigorously develop-
ing nuclear weapons, thus seriously
threatening international peace. It was
understandable that the people of the
world longed for disarmament and par-
ticularly for nuclear disarmament. Their
demand for the dissolution of military
blocs, withdrawal of foreign troops and
the dismantling of foreign military bases
was just. However, the super-Powers,
while talking about disarmament every
day, were actually engaged in arms ex-
pansion daily. The so-called nuclear dis-
armament which they were supposed to
be seeking was entirely for the purpose
of monopolizing nuclear weapons to car-
ry out nuclear' threats and blackmail.
China would never participate in the
so-called nuclear disarmament talks be-
tween the nuclear Powers behind the
backs of the non-fiuclear countries.
"China develops nuclear weapons sole-

-ly for the purpose of defence, and for
breaking the nuclear monopoly and ul'
timately eliminating nuclear weapons and
nuclear war." The Chinese Government
had consistently stood for the complete
prohibition and destruction of nuclear
weapons and had proposed a summit
conference of all countries of the world
to discuss that question.. At no time
and under no circumstances would
China be the first to use nuclear wea-
pons. If the United States and the So-
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viet Union really and truly wanted dis-
armament, they should commit them-
selves not to be the first to use nuclear
weapons. "Whethcr this is done or not
will be a severe test as to whether they
have a genuine desire for disarmament."

The representative of the People's
Republic of China stated that, in pro-
viding aid to friendly, countries to help
them to develop their national economy
independently, China had always strictly
respected the sovereignty of the reci-
pient countries, and had never attached
any conditions or asked for privileges.
It provided free military aid to countries
and peoples fighting against aggression.
However, as China's economy was com-
paratively backward, the material aid
which had been provided was very lim-
ited. What China provided was mainly
political and moral support.

In conclusion, he said that the United
Nations should play its due role in main-

-taining peace, and in developing friend-
ly relations and co-operation among
nations. For a long period one or two
super-Powers had utilized the United
Nations and done many things in con-
travention of its Charter. That situation
could not continue. His country would
stand together with all the countries
and peoples that loved peace and up-
held justice and work with them for the
defence of national independence and
State sovereignty and for the cause of
safeguarding peace and promoting human
progress.
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B. The Initial Appearance of the Representative of the People's
Republic of China in the Security Council, November 23.

Welcome to China

The President, Eugeniusz Kulaga (Po-
land) said it was 'an honour and a duty
for him, as President of the Council, to
welcome the delegation of the People's
Republic of China to the Council. China's
return to the Security 'Council was an
event of great importance for the United
Nations and for the Security Council in
particular. Justice was done and political
realism. had prevailed. Speaking as the
representative of Poland, he added his
delegation's welcome to the Chinese dele-
gation and its gratification at the General
Assembly's decision of 25 October.

Abdulrahim Abby Farah (Somalia),
Sir Colin Crowe (United Kingdom),
Carlos Ortiz de Rozas (Argentina), Piero
Vinci (Italy), Toru Nakagawa (Japan),
Yakov Malik (USSR), Guillermo Sevilla-
Sacasa (Nicaragua), George H. Bush
(United States), Nsanz6 Trence (Bur-
undi), Edouard Longerstaey (Belgium),
Rafic Jouejati (Syrian Arab Republic),
Ismael Byne Taylor-Kamara (Sierra Le-
one), and Jacques Kosciusko-Morizet
(France) welcomed the representatives
of the People's Republic of China to-the
Security. Council and associated them-
selves with the tributes paid by the Presi-
dent.

Huang Hua (China) thanked the Presi-
dent for his words of welcome. He said
the fight between the forces of subversion

and those of anti-subversion had become
more acute. There was no peace on earth,
and the danger of a new war existed. The
people of the world must be vigilant. The
Chinese people had suffered from im-
perialism and war for a long time. China
had found it to be its duty to give full
support to all oppressed peoples. The
delegation of the People's Republic of
China hoped that the spirit of the Charter

- would be fulfilled. China would stand
with all people who loved peace and op-
posed injustice.

Source: United Nations Monthly Chronicle, December 1971: 5
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C. China's Contribution to the U.N. Regular Budget for the year 1972

PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC OF CHINA: LETTER TRANSMITTING THE FIRST
CONTRIBUTION TO THE UNITED NATIONS*

(February 20, 19721

TEXTS OF LETTER FROM PEOPLE' S REPUBLIC 0? CHINA

AND REPLY BY SCRETARY-GENERAL KURT 1WTEI

Following are the texts cf a letter dated 20 February to Secretary-
General Kurt Waldheim from the Permanent Representative of the People's
Republic of China, Huang Hua, and a reply dated 26 February by the Secretary-
General:

Text of Letter to Secret a-yGneral

PERMANENT MISSION OF TME PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC OF CHINA

TO THE UNITED NATIONS

New York, February 20, 1972

Your Excellency,

I have the honour to inform Your Excellency that the Chinese Government
has received the Secretary-General's letter of JanuCry 6, 1972 to the Acting
Minister of Foreign Affaire of the People's Republic of China on the
contribution due from China to the United Nations budget for the year 1972.
I am now instructed by my Government to pay to you thi e- million U.S. dollars
($5,000,000), a portion of China's contribution du'2 to the United Nations for
the year 1972. Enclosed herewith is a check for the above sur, of which you
are kindly rertuested to acknowledge the receipt. The roiainder of China's
contribution due for the current year will be paid in a second instalment.

With regard to the question of membership dues., the Chinese Government
deems it necessary to state as follows: Certain expenditures listed in the
U.N. budget for the year 1972, e.g. the bonds issued for the "U..N. peace-
keeping operations in the Congo" and the "U.N. Emergency force in the Middle
East" as well as the expenditures for the "U.N. Memorial Cemetery in Korea"
and the "U.N. Commission for the Unification and Rehabilitation of Korea"
etc. are items which constitute a violation of the purposes and principles
of the U.N. Charter or are hostile .to the Chinese people. The Chinese
Government does not recognize the above expenditures and refuses to pay any
sun incurred from these operations. As to other items in the U.N. budget
vhih are in contravention of the purposes and principles of. the United Nations
Charter, we reserve the right for further statements and -actions.

Source: International Legal Materials, May 1972: 652-653.
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In addition, the Chinese Government, basing itself on the above

principled stand, will pay in due time China' s (membership due for the year

1971, which should cover the period from October 25, 1971, the day of the

restoration of all the legitimate rights of the People's Republic of China

in the United Nations.

Please accept, Your Urcellency, the assurances of my highest considerntion.

(Signed) Huang Rua,

Permanent Representative of the

People's FRepublic of China
to the United Nations

26 February 1972

Sir,

I have the honour to acknowledge the receipt of your letter of

20 February 1972 transmitting a cheque for three million dollars ($3,O000,00O).

I would request you to convey to your Government my appreciation for this

initial payment of the contributions due frcm China, which will be credited

in accordance with the relevant Financial Rpgulations. An official receipt

for the payment is enclosed in duplicate.

I have also noted the ;other comments in your letter. I am glad to know
that one of your representatives has indicated that your Mission will in the

near future be calling on the Acting Controller for further clarification of
some of these matters.

Accept, Sir, the assurances of my highest conside-ation.

Kurt Waldheim

Reproduced with permission. American Society of International Law 1972.
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